





# MINISTRY OF AGRICULTURE AND LIVESTOCK DEVELOPMENT STATE DEPARTMENT FOR LIVESTOCK DEVELOPMENT KENYA LIVESTOCK COMMERCIALIZATION PROJECT (KeLCoP)

## **REQUEST FOR BIDS**

# SUPPLY, INSTALLATION, TESTING AND COMMISSIONING OF HUMAN RESOURCE PAYROLL SYSTEM

Ref No: MOA&LD/SDLD/KELCOP/NCB/06/2023/2024

**Issue Date: 6th February 2024** 

Date of submission: 7th March 2024

#### Foreword

This bidding document has been prepared by **Kenya Livestock Commercialization Project(KeLCoP) under the State Department for Livestock Development** and is based on the standard procurement document for national competitive bidding issued by IFAD on <a href="www.ifad.org/project-procurement">www.ifad.org/project-procurement</a>. This bidding document is to be used for the procurement of goods and related services using the national competitive bidding method in accordance with the IFAD Project Procurement Guidelines and the IFAD Procurement Handbook for projects financed by IFAD.

IFAD does not guarantee the completeness, accuracy or translation, if applicable, or any other aspect in connection with the content of this document.

#### **Table of Contents**

Section I. Invitation for Bids	4
Section II. Instructions to Bidders	7
Section III. Bid Data Sheet (BDS)	28
Section IV. Bidding Forms	33
Section V. Schedule of Requirements	59
Section VI. Technical Specifications	61
Section VII. Contract	63
Section VII (A). General Conditions of Contract	64
Section VII (B). Special Conditions of Contract	79
Section VII (C). Contract Forms	84
Section VIII. Revised IFAD Policy on Preventing Fraud and its Activities and Operations	•
RENEFICIAL OWNERSHIP DISCLOSURE FORM	ga

#### Section I. Invitation for Bids

Nakuru, Kenya

Date: 6th February 2024

Re: SUPPLY, INSTALLATION, TESTING AND COMMISSIONING OF HUMAN RESOURCE PAYROLL SYSTEM- MOA&LD/SDLD/KELCOP/NCB/06/2023-2024

Ref No: - MOA&LD/SDLD/KELCOP/NCB/06/2023-2024

- 1. The Government of Kenya (GoK) through the National Treasury has received financing from the International Fund for Agricultural Development (IFAD) and intends to apply a part of the proceeds of the financing to this purchase. The use of any IFAD financing shall be subject to IFAD's approval, pursuant to the terms and conditions of the financing agreement, as well as IFAD's rules, policies and procedures. IFAD and its officials, agents and employees shall be held harmless from and against all suits, proceedings, claims, demands, losses and liability of any kind or nature brought by any party in connection with Kenya Livestock Commercialization Project (KeLCoP) under the State Department for Livestock Development.
- 2. The Kenya Livestock Commercialization Project (KeLCoP) is a six-year project jointly funded by: Government of Kenya (GoK), International Fund for Agricultural Development (IFAD), Heifer International, and Participating Financial Institutions (PFI) and Beneficiary communities. The Project came into force on 05 March 2021 with a Completion date of 31 March 2027 and Loan Closing date of 30 September 2027. The Project Goal is to contribute to the Government's agriculture transformation Agenda of increasing rural small-scale farmers' incomes, food and nutrition security. The development objective is to increase incomes of 110,000 poor livestock and pastoralist households, especially youth and women, in an environmentally friendly manner, in selected project areas of the 10 participating counties. The Project areas are Semi-Arid counties (Elgeyo Marakwet and Baringo), Arid counties (Marsabit and Samburu).and other areas are Busia, Bungoma, Kakamega, Siaya, Nakuru and Trans Nzoia. The targeted value chains are small ruminants (sheep, goats for meat and dairy goats), local improved breed poultry, bee keeping and rabbit production (where applicable). The primary target group comprises of: very vulnerable, ultra-poor, mostly women headed households, pastoralist and agro-pastoralist households; commercially orientated pastoralist and agro-pastoralist households; and young women and men involved in production and entrepreneurial activity at critical points in the value chain. The project will also engage with value chain drivers KeLCoP will have a strong focus on the inclusion of women and youth, marginalized tribes and persons with disabilities. The project is expected to directly benefit 110,000 households with a total number of 495,000 people. From the total direct beneficiaries, women and youth beneficiaries will be 54 per cent and 30 per cent respectively. 30 per cent of the total households will be targeted for nutrition interventions. A minimum of 5 per cent of beneficiaries will be from vulnerable groups

(marginalized tribes, persons with disabilities and persons with HIV). The beneficiaries of targeted nutrition beneficiaries make up 30 per cent of the total households reached.

- 3. This IFB follows the General Procurement Notice that appeared on the IFAD website on 22nd November 2023, the United Nations Development Business (UNDB) website on 22nd November 2023 and the Daily Nation Newspaper(MyGov publication) on 21st November, 2023.
- 4. The purchaser now invites sealed bids from eligible entities (bidders) for the Supply, installation, testing and commissioning of a Human Resource Payroll System. More details on these services are provided in the schedule of requirements in this bidding document.
- 5. This IFB is open to all eligible bidders who wish to respond. Subject to restrictions noted in the bidding document, eligible entities may associate with other bidders to enhance their capacity to successfully carry out the procurement.
- 6. Bidding will be conducted using the **National Competitive Bidding (NCB)** method, the evaluation procedure for which is described in this bidding document, in accordance with the IFAD Procurement Handbook which is provided at <a href="www.ifad.org/project-procurement">www.ifad.org/project-procurement</a>. The NCB process, as described, will include a review and verification of qualifications and past performance, including a reference check, prior to the contract award.
- 7. Please note that a pre-bid conference **will not** be held as described in the bid data sheet (BDS), Section III of the bidding document.
- 8. Bidding documents may be viewed and obtained electronically for **free** from the <a href="www.kilimo@go.ke">www.ppip@go.ke</a>, <a href="www.kelcop.or.ke">www.kelcop.or.ke</a> websites. Tenderers who download the tender document must forward their particulars immediately to <a href="pmcu@kelcop.or.ke/pmcu.kelcop@gmail.com">pmcu@kelcop.or.ke/pmcu.kelcop@gmail.com</a> to facilitate any further clarification or addendum.
- All interested bidders are required to continually check every Tuesday the mentioned websites for any bid addendums or clarifications that may arise before the submission date.
- 10. Bidding documents obtained electronically will be **free of charge**.
- 11. Bids must be delivered to the address and in the manner specified in the bid data sheet instructions to bidders 23.2, no later than **11.00a.m East African Time**, **7**<sup>th</sup> **March 2024**.
- 12. Bidders shall be aware that late bids will not be accepted under any circumstance and will be returned unopened at the written request and cost of the bidder.
- 13. All bids must be accompanied by a bid Security of not less than Kenya Shillings twenty thousand **(Kshs 20,000.00)** in the form of unconditional bank guarantee.

- 14. Tenders will be opened immediately after the deadline date and time specified above or any deadline date and time specified later. Tenders will be publicly opened in the presence of the Tenderers' designated representatives who choose to attend at the address below.
- 15. Please note that electronic bids **shall not** be accepted. Hard copies only.

#### Yours sincerely,

#### **Project Coordinator**

#### **Project Management and Coordination unit,**

Kenya Livestock Commercialization Project (KeLCoP), P.O. Box 12261-20100 Nakuru, Kenya Nakuru-Ravine Road, Opposite KEMSA Regional office E-mail: pmcu@kelcop.or.ke/pmcu.kelcop@gmail.com

For: Principal Secretary, State Department for Livestock Development

#### **Section II. Instructions to Bidders**

#### Table of Clauses

A.	Introduction	9
1. 2. 3. 4. 5. 6. 7. 8.	Scope of Bid	9 9 11 12 12 12
В.	The bidding documents	15
10. 11. 12.	Content of Bidding Documents	15
C.	Preparation and submission of bids	.16
13. 14. 15. 16. 17. 18. 19. 20. 21.	Language of Bid  Documents Constituting the Bid  Bid Form  Bid Prices  Currencies of Bid  Documents Establishing Bidder's Eligibility and Qualification  Documents Establishing Goods' Eligibility and Conformity to Bidding Documents  Bid Security  Bid Validity  Format and Signing of Bid	16 17 18 18 18 19
D.	Submission of bids	.20
23. 24. 25. 26.		21 21 21
27. 28.	Opening of Bids by the Purchaser	

29.	Preliminary Examination	22
30.	Evaluation and Comparison of Bids	23
31.	Abnormally Low Bids	
32.	Contacting the Purchaser	
F.	Award of contract	24
33.	Post-Qualification	25
34.	Award Criteria	
35.	Purchaser's Right to Vary Quantities at Time of Award	25
36.	Purchaser's Right to Accept Any Bid and to Reject Any or All Bids	25
37.	Notice of Intention to Award	26
38.	Bid Protests	26
39.	Notification of Award	26
40.	Signing of Contract	26
41.	Performance Security	

#### **Instructions to Bidders**

#### A. Introduction

#### 1. Scope of Bid

- 1.1 The purchaser has issued an invitation for bids for the procurement of non-consulting services as specified in Section V. Schedule of Requirements. The name and identification number of the contract, and number and description of the lot(s), are specified in the bid data sheet (BDS).
- 1.2 The purchaser of the purchaser's country **identified in the BDS**, is not bound to accept any bid, and reserves the right to cancel the procurement at any time prior to contract award, without thereby incurring any liability to any bidder.
- 2. Source of Funds 2.1 The borrower or recipient (hereinafter called "the borrower") specified in the BDS has financing from the International Fund for Agricultural Development ("the Fund") in various currencies equivalent to the amount specified in the BDS towards the cost of the project named in the BDS, and intends to apply a portion of the proceeds of this loan/grant to eligible payments under this contract. Payment by IFAD will be made only at the request of borrower and upon approval by IFAD, and will be subject, in all respects, to the terms and conditions of the financing agreement. The financing agreement prohibits a withdrawal from the loan and/or grant account for the

Charter of the United Nations.

# 3. Prohibited Practices

3.1 The Fund requires that all beneficiaries of IFAD funding, including the purchaser and any bidders, implementing partners, service providers, suppliers, sub-suppliers, contractors, sub-contractors, consultants, sub-consultants, and any of their agents (whether declared or not) and personnel observe the highest standards of ethics during the procurement and execution of such contracts, and comply with IFAD's Policy on Preventing Fraud and Corruption in its Activities and Operations, revised on 12 December 2018 and attached as Section VIII of this document (EB 2018/125/R.6, hereinafter "IFAD's Anti-Corruption Policy").

purpose of any payment to persons or entities, or any payment prohibited by a decision of the United Nations Security Council taken under Chapter VII of the

- 3.2 For the purposes of these provisions, and consistent with IFAD's Anticorruption Policy, the terms set forth below are defined as follows, and sometimes referred to collectively as "prohibited practices":
  - a) "corrupt practice" is the offering, giving, receiving, or soliciting, directly or indirectly, of anything of value in order to improperly influence the actions of another party;
  - b) "fraudulent practice" is any act or omission, including a misrepresentation, that knowingly or recklessly misleads, or attempts to mislead, a party in order to obtain a financial or other benefit or to avoid an obligation;

- c) "collusive practice" is an arrangement between two or more parties designed to achieve an improper purpose, including improperly influencing the actions of another party;
- d) "coercive practice" is impairing or harming, or threatening to impair or harm, directly or indirectly, any party or the property of any party, to improperly influence the actions of that or another party;
- e) "obstructive practice" is (i) deliberately destroying, falsifying, altering or concealing evidence that may be material to an investigation by the Fund or making false statements to investigators in order to materially impede an investigation by the Fund; (ii) threatening, harassing or intimidating any party in order to prevent that party from disclosing its knowledge of matters relevant to an investigation by the Fund or from pursuing such an investigation; and/or (iii) the commission of any act intended to materially impede the exercise of the Fund's contractual rights of audit, inspection and access to information.
- 3.3 The Fund will deny approval of a proposed contract award if it determines that the firm or individual recommended for award, or any of its personnel or agents, or its sub-consultants, sub-contractors, service providers, suppliers, sub-suppliers and/or any of their personnel or agents, has, directly or indirectly, engaged in any of the prohibited practices in connection with an IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed activity or operation, including in competing for the contract.
- 3.4 In accordance with IFAD's Anticorruption Policy, the Fund has the right to sanction firms and individuals, including by declaring them ineligible, either indefinitely or for a stated period of time, to participate in any IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed activity or operation. This may include ineligibility to: (i) be awarded or otherwise benefit from any IFAD-financed contract, financially or in any other manner; (ii) be a nominated sub-contractor, consultant, manufacturer, supplier, sub-supplier, agent or service provider of an otherwise eligible firm being awarded an IFAD-financed contract; and (iii) receive the proceeds of any loan or grant provided by the Fund.¹ The Fund also has the right to unilaterally recognize debarments by any of the International Financial Institutions that are members to the Agreement for Mutual Enforcement of Debarment Decisions if such debarments meet the requirements for mutual recognition under the Agreement for Mutual Enforcement of Debarment Decisions.
- 3.5 In addition, the Fund has the right to, at any time, declare a misprocurement and/or the ineligibility of any expenditures associated with a procurement process or contract if it determines that prohibited practices occurred in connection with this procurement process or contract and that the borrower/recipient has not taken timely and appropriate action, satisfactory to the Fund, to address such practices when they occur.

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> For the avoidance of doubt, a sanctioned party's ineligibility to be awarded a contract shall include, without limitation, (i) applying for pre-qualification, expressing interest in a consultancy, and bidding, either directly or as a nominated sub-contractor, nominated consultant, nominated manufacturer or supplier, or nominated service provider, in respect of such contract, and (ii) entering into an addendum or amendment introducing a material modification to any existing contract.

- 3.6 Bidders, suppliers, consultants, contractors, and their sub-contractors, sub-consultants, service providers, suppliers, agents and personnel, are required to fully cooperate with any investigation conducted by the Fund into possible prohibited practices, including by making personnel available for interviews and by providing full access to any and all accounts, premises, documents and records (including electronic records) relating to the relevant IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity and to have such accounts, premises, records and documents audited and/or inspected<sup>2</sup> by auditors and/or investigators appointed by the Fund.
- 3.7 The bidder is obliged to disclose relevant prior sanctions and criminal convictions and any commissions or fees paid or are to be paid to any agents or other party in connection with this procurement process or the execution of the contract.
- 3.8 The bidder shall keep all records and documents, including electronic records, relating to this procurement process available for a minimum of three (3) years after notification of completion of the process or, in case the bidder is awarded the contract, execution of the contract.
- 4. Sexual
  Harassment,
  Sexual
  Exploitation
  and Abuse
- 4.1 The Fund requires that all beneficiaries of IFAD Funding, including the purchaser and any bidders, implementing partners, service providers, suppliers, sub-suppliers, contractors, sub-consultants, sub-consultants, and any of their agents (whether declared or not) and personnel comply with IFAD's Policy on Preventing and Responding to Sexual Harassment, Sexual Exploitation and Abuse. For the purpose of this provision, and consistent with IFAD's Policy on Preventing and Responding to Sexual Harassment, Sexual Exploitation and Abuse as it may be amended from time to time, the terms set forth below are defined as follows:
  - a) Sexual harassment means "any unwelcome sexual advance, request for sexual favour or other verbal, non-verbal or physical conduct of a sexual nature that unreasonably interferes with work, alters or is made a condition of employment, or creates an intimidating, hostile or offensive work environment.
  - b) Sexual exploitation and abuse means any actual or attempted abuse of a position of vulnerability, differential power, or trust, for sexual purposes, including, but not limited to, profiting monetarily, socially or politically from the sexual exploitation of others (sexual exploitation); the actual or threatened physical intrusion of a sexual nature, whether by force or under unequal or coercive conditions (sexual abuse).

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Inspections include all fact-finding activities deemed relevant by the Fund to address allegations or other indications of possible prohibited practices. Such fact-finding activities may include, but are not limited to: accessing and examining a firm's or individual's financial records and information, and making copies thereof as relevant; accessing and examining any other documents, data or information (whether in hard copy or electronic format) deemed relevant for the investigation or audit, and making copies thereof as relevant; interviewing staff and other relevant individuals; performing physical inspections and site visits; and obtaining third party verifications of information. It is the responsibility of the firm or individual under inspection to ensure effective compliance with their duty to cooperate vis-à-vis any potential local laws or regulations or other potentially conflicting obligations.

- Purchasers, suppliers and bidders shall take all appropriate measures to prevent and prohibit sexual harassment and sexual exploitation and abuse on the part of their personnel and subcontractors or anyone else directly or indirectly employed by them or any of subcontractors in the performance of the contract. Purchasers, suppliers and bidders shall immediately report to the purchaser or IFAD any incidents of sexual harassment and sexual exploitation and abuse arising out of or in connection with the performance of the contract or prior to its execution, including convictions, disciplinary measures, sanctions or investigations. The purchaser may take appropriate measures, including the termination of the contract, on the basis of proven acts of sexual harassment, sexual exploitation and abuse arising out of or in connection with the performance of the contract.
- The bidder or supplier is required to disclose any relevant prior sanctions, convictions, disciplinary measures or criminal records.
- 5. Money **Terrorist Financing**
- 5.1 The Fund requires that all beneficiaries of IFAD funding or funds **laundering and** administered by IFAD, including the purchaser, any bidders, implementing partners, service providers and suppliers, observe the highest standards of integrity during the procurement and execution of such contracts, and commit to combat money laundering and terrorism financing consistent with IFAD's Anti-Money Laundering and Countering the Financing of Terrorism Policy.
- 6. SECAP **Performance Standards**
- The resulting contract will be implemented in a manner consistent with 6.1 IFAD's Social, Environmental, and Climate Assessment Procedures (SECAP), available on https://www.ifad.org/en/secap.
- **7. Eligible Bidders** 7.1 **Interest**
- This invitation for bids is **open to all** suppliers from eligible source and Conflict of countries except as provided hereinafter.
  - Any eligible entity may bid independently or in a joint venture (JV). In the case where a bidder is or proposes to be a JV
    - a) all members shall be jointly and severally liable for the execution of the contract; and
    - b) the JV shall nominate a representative who will have the authority to conduct all business for and on behalf of any and all the members of the JV.

#### **Conflict of Interest**

A bidder shall not have any actual, potential or reasonably perceived 7.3 conflict of interest. A bidder shall declare in the bid submission form any actual, potential or reasonably perceived interest, regardless of its nature, that affects, may affect, or might reasonably be perceived by others to affect, impartiality in any matter relevant to the procurement process, including the selection process and the execution of the contract. A bidder with an actual, potential or reasonably perceived conflict of interest shall be disqualified, unless otherwise explicitly approved by the Fund. The purchaser requires that the bidder and the supplier hold the project's interests as paramount at all times, strictly avoiding any actual, potential or reasonably perceived conflicts of interest, including actual, potential or reasonably perceived conflicts with other assignments or

their own personal and/or corporate interests, and act without any consideration for any other ongoing or future work. Without limitation on the generality of the foregoing, a bidder or supplier, including all parties constituting the bidder or supplier and their respective personnel and affiliates, as well as any subcontractors for any part of the contract, including related services, and their respective personnel and affiliates, may be considered to have an actual, potential or reasonably perceived conflict of interest and disqualified or terminated if they:

- a) have, may have or might reasonably appear to have at least one controlling partner in common with one or more other parties in the process contemplated by this bidding document or the execution of the contract; or
- b) have, may have or might reasonably appear to have the same legal representative as another bidder for purposes of this bid or execution of the contract; or
- c) have, may have or might reasonably appear to have a relationship, directly or through common third parties, that puts them in a position to have access to undue or undisclosed information about or influence over the bid process and the execution of the contract, or influence the decisions of the purchaser regarding the selection process for this procurement or during the execution of the contract; or
- d) participate, may participate or might reasonably appear to participate in more than one bid in this process; participation by a bidder in more than one bid shall result in the disqualification of all bids in which the party is involved; however, this provision does not limit the inclusion of the same subcontractor in more than one bid; or
- e) are themselves, may be or might reasonably appear to be, or have, may have or might reasonably appear to have a business or family relationship with, a member of the purchaser's board of directors or its personnel, the Fund or its personnel, or any other individual was, has been or might reasonably be directly or indirectly involved in any part of (i) the preparation of this bidding document, (ii) the selection process for this procurement, or (iii) execution of the contract, unless the actual, potential or reasonably-perceived conflict stemming from this relationship has been explicitly authorized by the Fund.
- 7.4 A bidder that has been engaged by the purchaser to provide goods, works or services for a project, its personnel and any of its affiliates, shall be disqualified from providing consulting services related to those goods, works or services. Conversely, a bidder hired to provide consulting services for the preparation or implementation of a project, its personnel and any of its affiliates, shall be disqualified from subsequently providing goods, works or non-consulting services resulting from or directly related to such consulting services for such preparation or implementation.

- 7.5 A bidder and the supplier shall have an obligation to disclose any situation of actual, potential or perceived conflict of interest that impacts, may impact, or might reasonably appear to be perceived by others to impact, their capacity to serve the best interest of the purchaser. Failure to properly disclose any of said situations may lead to appropriate actions, including the disqualification of the bidder, the termination of the Contract and any other as appropriate under the IFAD Policy on Preventing Fraud and Corruption in its Projects and Operations.
- 7.6 A bidder or supplier, all parties constituting the bidder or supplier, and any subcontractors for any part of the Contract, including related services, and their respective personnel and affiliates, will not be any person or entity under a declaration of ineligibility by the Fund for having engaged in prohibited practices as contemplated by ITB clause 3 above. The Fund also has the right to unilaterally recognize debarments by any of the International Financial Institutions that are members to the Agreement for Mutual Enforcement of Debarment Decisions if such debarments meet the requirements for mutual recognition under the Agreement for Mutual Enforcement of Debarment Decisions.
- 7.7 A bidder or supplier, all parties constituting the bidder or supplier, and any subcontractors for any part of the contract, including related services, and their respective personnel and affiliates not otherwise made ineligible for a reason described in this ITB Clause 7 will nonetheless be excluded if:
  - a) as a matter of law or official regulation, the Government prohibits commercial relations with the country of the bidder or Supplier (including any Associates, Subcontractors and any respective affiliates) provided that the Fund is satisfied that such exclusion does not preclude effective competition for the supply of goods or the contracting of works or services required; or
  - b) by an act of compliance with a decision of the United Nations Security Council taken under Chapter VII of the Charter of the United Nations, the Government prohibits the issuance of a payment.
- 8. Eligible Goods and Services
- 8.1 All goods and related services to be supplied under the contract shall have their origin in eligible source countries.
- 8.2 For purposes of this clause, "origin" means the place where the goods are mined, grown, or produced, or the place from which the related services are supplied. Goods are produced when, through manufacturing, processing, or substantial and major assembly of components, a commercially-recognized product results that is substantially different in basic characteristics or in purpose or utility from its components.
- 8.3 The origin of goods and services is distinct from the nationality of the bidder.

**9. Cost of Bidding** 9.1 The bidder shall bear all costs associated with the preparation and submission of its bid, and the purchaser will in no case be responsible or liable for those costs, regardless of the conduct or outcome of the bidding process.

#### B. The bidding documents

#### 10.Content of **Bidding Documents**

- 10.1 The goods required, bidding procedures, and contract terms are prescribed in the bidding documents. In addition to the invitation for bids, the bidding documents include:
  - a) instructions to bidders (ITB)
  - b) bid data sheet (BDS)
  - c) schedule of requirements
  - d) bidding forms
  - e) technical specifications
  - f) general conditions of contract (GCC)
  - g) special conditions of contract (SCC)
  - h) contract forms
- 10.2 The bidder is expected to examine all instructions, forms, terms, and specifications in the bidding documents. Failure to provide all information required by the bidding documents or to submit a bid that is not substantially responsive to the bidding documents in every respect will be at the bidder's risk and may result in the rejection of its bid.

### **Bidding Documents**

- **11.Clarification of** 11.1 A prospective bidder requiring any clarification of this bidding document shall contact the purchaser in writing, by email or fax at the purchaser's address indicated in the BDS. The purchaser will respond to any request for clarification, provided that such a request is received no later than the date and time **indicated in the BDS**. The purchaser shall send written copies of the responses, including a description of the inquiry but without identifying its source, to bidders who have registered or obtained the bidding document directly from the purchaser by the date **specified in the BDS**. Should the clarification result in changes to the essential elements of this bidding document, the purchaser shall amend this bidding document following the procedure under ITB Clause 12.
  - 11.2 The bidder's designated representative is invited to attend a pre-bid conference, **if provided for in the BDS**. The purpose of the conference will be to clarify the issues and to answer questions on any matter that may be raised at that stage.
  - 11.3 Minutes of the pre-bid conference, including the text of the questions and answers related to the conference, without identifying the source, shall be transmitted in writing to all bidders who have registered or obtained the bidding document directly from the purchaser. Any modification to this bidding document that may become necessary as a result of the pre-bid conference

shall be made by the purchaser exclusively through the issue of an addendum and not through the minutes of the pre-bid conference.

#### **Bidding Documents**

- **12.Amendment of** 12.1 At any time prior to the deadline for submission of bids, the purchaser may amend this bidding document by issuing addenda.
  - 12.2 All addenda issued shall be part of this bidding document and shall be communicated in writing to all bidders that have registered or obtained the bidding document directly from the purchaser.
  - 12.3 To give prospective bidders reasonable time in which to take an addendum into account in preparing their bids, the purchaser may extend the deadline for the submission of bids at its sole discretion.

#### C. Preparation and submission of bids

**13.Language of Bid** 13.1 The bid prepared by the bidder, as well as all correspondence and documents relating to the bid exchanged by the bidder and the purchaser. shall be written in the language specified in the BDS. Supporting documents and printed literature furnished by the bidder may be in another language provided they are accompanied by an accurate translation of the relevant passages into English, in which case, for purposes of interpretation of the bid,

the translation shall govern.

#### 14. Documents **Constituting the** components: Bid

14.1 The bid prepared by the bidder shall comprise the following

- a) a bid form and a price schedule completed in accordance with ITB clauses 15, 16, and 17;
- b) documentary evidence established in accordance with ITB clause 18 that the bidder is eligible to bid and is qualified to perform the contract if its bid is accepted;
- c) documentary evidence established in accordance with ITB clause 19 that the goods and ancillary services to be supplied by the bidder are eligible goods and services and conform to the bidding documents; and
- d) bid security or bid-securing declaration furnished in accordance with ITB clause 20.

#### 15.Bid Form

15.1 The bidder shall complete, sign, and stamp the bid form and the appropriate price schedule furnished in the bidding documents, indicating the goods to be supplied, a brief description of the goods, and their country of origin, quantity, and prices.

#### 16.Bid Prices

- 16.1 The bidder shall indicate on the appropriate price schedule the unit prices (where applicable) and total bid price of the goods it proposes to supply under the contract.
- 16.2 Prices indicated on the price schedule shall be entered separately in the following manner:
  - a) For goods offered from within the purchaser's country:
    - (i) the price of the goods quoted EXW (ex works, ex factory, ex warehouse, ex showroom, or off-the-shelf, as applicable), including all customs duties and sales and other taxes already paid or payable:
      - (A) on the components and raw material used in the manufacture or assembly of goods quoted ex works or ex factory;

or

- (B) on the previously imported goods of foreign origin quoted ex warehouse, ex showroom, or off-the-shelf.
- (ii) the price for inland transportation, insurance and other costs incidental to delivery of the goods to their final destination, if specified **in the BDS**.
- b) For goods offered from abroad:
  - (i) the price of the goods shall be quoted CIF named port of destination, or CIP border point, or CIP named place of destination in the purchaser's country, as specified in the BDS. In quoting the price, the bidder shall be free to use transportation through carriers registered in any eligible countries. similarly, the bidder may obtain insurance services from any eligible source country.
  - (ii) the price for inland transportation, insurance and other costs incidental to delivery of the goods from the port of entry to their final destination, if specified **on the BDS**.
- 16.3 The terms EXW, CIF, CIP, etc., shall be governed by the rules prescribed in the current edition of Incoterms published by the International Chamber of Commerce, Paris.
- 16.4 The bidder's separation of price components in accordance with ITB clause 16.2 above will be solely for the purpose of facilitating the comparison of bids by the purchaser and will not in any way limit the purchaser's right to contract on any of the terms offered.
- 16.5 Prices quoted by the bidder shall be fixed during the bidder's performance of the contract and not subject to variation on any account, unless otherwise specified **in the BDS**.
- 16.6 If bids are invited for individual contracts (lots) or for any combination of contracts (packages), bidders wishing to offer any price reduction for the award of more than one contract (lot), shall specify in its bid the price reductions applicable to each package, or alternatively, to individual contracts within the package.

## 17. Currencies of Bid

17.1 The currency(ies) of the bid shall be specified **in the BDS**. For evaluation and comparison purposes, the currency(ies) of the bids shall be converted into a single currency as specified **in the BDS**.

# 18.Documents Establishing Bidder's Eligibility and Qualification

- 18.1 Pursuant to ITB clause 18, the bidder shall furnish, as part of its bid, documents establishing the bidder's eligibility to bid and its qualifications to perform the contract if its bid is accepted.
- 18.2 The documentary evidence of the bidder's eligibility to bid shall establish to the purchaser's satisfaction that the bidder, at the time of submission of its bid, is from an eligible country as defined **in the BDS**.
- 18.3 The documentary evidence of the bidder's qualifications to perform the contract if its bid is accepted shall establish to the purchaser's satisfaction:
  - a) that, in the case of a bidder offering to supply goods under the contract which the bidder did not manufacture or otherwise produce, the bidder has been duly authorized by the goods' manufacturer or producer to supply the goods in the purchaser's country unless otherwise specified in the BDS;
  - b) that the bidder has the financial, technical, and production /after sales service capability necessary to perform the contract as stipulated in the BDS;
  - c) that, in the case of a bidder not doing business within the purchaser's country, the bidder is or will be (if awarded the contract) represented by an agent in the purchaser's country equipped and able to carry out the supplier's maintenance, repair, and spare parts-stocking obligations prescribed in the conditions of contract and/or technical specifications; and
  - d) that the bidder meets the qualification criteria listed in the BDS.

# 19.Documents Establishing Goods' Eligibility and Conformity to Bidding Documents

- 19.1 The documentary evidence of conformity of the goods and services to the bidding documents may be in the form of literature, drawings, and data, and shall consist of:
  - a) a detailed description of the essential technical and performance characteristics of the goods;
  - a list giving full particulars, including available sources and current prices of spare parts, special tools, etc., necessary for the proper and continuing functioning of the goods for a period to be specified in the BDS, following commencement of the use of the goods by the purchaser; and
  - c) an item-by-item commentary on the purchaser's technical specifications demonstrating substantial responsiveness of the goods and services to those specifications, or a statement of deviations and exceptions to the provisions of the technical specifications.
- 19.2 For purposes of the commentary to be furnished pursuant to ITB clause 19.1(c) above, the bidder shall note that standards for workmanship, material, and equipment, as well as references to brand names or catalogue numbers designated by the purchaser in its technical specifications, are intended to be descriptive only and not restrictive. The bidder may substitute alternative

standards, brand names, and/or catalogue numbers in its bid, provided that it demonstrates to the purchaser's satisfaction that the substitutions ensure substantial equivalence to those designated in the technical specifications.

#### **20.Bid Security**

- 20.1 The bidder shall furnish, as part of its bid, either a bid security or a bid-securing declaration, as specified **in the BDS**.
- 20.2 If a bid security is required, it shall be in the amount and currency specified **in the BDS**, and shall be in one of the following forms:
  - a) a bank guarantee or an irrevocable letter of credit issued by a reputable bank located in the purchaser's country or abroad, in the form provided in the bidding documents or another form acceptable to the purchaser and valid for thirty (30) days beyond the validity of the bid; or
  - b) a cashier's or certified cheque.
- 20.3 Any bid not secured in accordance with this ITB clause 20 will be rejected by the purchaser as non-responsive, pursuant to ITB clause 29.
- 20.4 Upon receipt of the signed contract agreement and a valid performance security, the purchaser shall return the bid securities of unsuccessful bidders.
- 20.5 The successful bidder's bid security will be discharged upon the bidder signing the contract, pursuant to ITB clause 40, and furnishing the performance security, pursuant to ITB clause 41.
- 20.6 The bid security may be forfeited:
  - a) if a bidder:
    - (i) withdraws its bid during the period of bid validity specified by the bidder on the bid form, or
    - (ii) does not accept the correction of errors pursuant to ITB clause 29.2; or
  - b) in the case of a successful bidder, if the bidder fails:
    - (i) to sign the contract in accordance with ITB clause 40; or
    - (ii) to furnish performance security in accordance with ITB clause 41.

#### 21.Bid Validity

- 21.1 Bids shall remain valid for the period specified **in the BDS** after the date of bid submission prescribed by the purchaser, pursuant to ITB clause 24. A bid valid for a shorter period shall be rejected by the purchaser as non-responsive.
- 21.2 In exceptional circumstances, the purchaser may solicit the bidder's consent to an extension of the period of validity. The request and the responses thereto shall be made in writing. The bid security provided under ITB clause 20 shall also be suitably extended. A bidder may refuse the request without forfeiting its bid security. A bidder granting the request will not be

required nor permitted to modify its bid. The request shall be made during the original period of validity.

# 22.Format and Signing of Bid

- 22.1 The bidder shall prepare an original and the number of copies of the bid indicated **in the BDS**, clearly marking each "ORIGINAL BID" and "COPY OF BID", as appropriate. In the event of any discrepancy between them, the original shall govern.
- 22.2 The original and the copies of the bid shall be typed or written in indelible ink and shall be signed by the bidder or a person or persons duly authorised to bind the bidder to the contract. All pages of the bid, except for unamended printed literature, shall be initialed by the person or persons signing the bid.
- 22.3 Any interlineations, erasures or overwriting shall be valid only if they are initialed by the person or persons signing the bid.
- 22.4 The bidder shall furnish information as described in the form or bid on commissions or gratuities, if any, paid or to be paid to agents relating to this bid, and to contract execution if the bidder is awarded the contract.

#### D. Submission of bids

# 23. Sealing and

- 23.1 The bidder shall seal the original and each copy of the bid, in separate Marking of Bids envelopes, duly marking the envelopes as "ORIGINAL" and "COPY". The envelopes shall then be enclosed in an outer envelope and sealed.
  - 23.2 The inner and outer envelopes shall:
    - a) **indicate the name and address** of the bidder to enable the bid to be returned unopened in case it is declared "late";
    - b) be addressed to the purchaser at the address given **in the BDS**; and
    - c) bear the project name indicated **in the BDS**, the invitation for bids title and Procurement Number indicated in the BDS, and a statement: "DO NOT OPEN BEFORE," to be completed with the time and the date specified in the BDS.
  - 23.3 If the outer envelope is not sealed and marked as required by ITB Clause 23.2, the purchaser will assume no responsibility for the bid's misplacement or premature opening.

#### 24. Deadline for Submission of **Bids**

24.1 Bids must be received at the address indicated in ITB 23.2(b) and by the time and date specified in the BDS.

#### 25. Late Bids

25.1 Any bid received by the purchaser after the deadline for submission of bids prescribed by the purchaser pursuant to ITB clause 24 will be **rejected** and returned unopened to the bidder.

#### 26. Withdrawal of **Bids**

- 26.1 The bidder may withdraw its bid after the bid's submission, provided that written notice is received by the purchaser prior to the deadline prescribed for submission of bids.
- 26.2 The bidder's withdrawal notice shall be prepared, sealed, marked, and dispatched in accordance with the provisions of ITB clause 23 but in addition the envelopes shall be clearly marked "WITHDRAWAL". A withdrawal notice may also be sent by fax or email, but followed a signed confirmation copy, postmarked not later than the deadline for submission of bids.
- 26.3 No bid may be withdrawn in the interval between the deadline for submission of bids and the expiration of the period of bid validity specified by the bidder on the bid form. Withdrawal of a bid during this interval may result in the bidder's forfeiture of its bid security, pursuant to ITB clause 20.

26.4

#### E. Opening and evaluation of bids

#### by the **Purchaser**

- **27.Opening of Bids** 27.1 The purchaser will open all bids in the presence of bidders' representatives who choose to attend, at the time, on the date, and at the place specified in the BDS. The bidders' representatives who are present shall sign a register evidencing their attendance.
  - 27.2 The bidders' names, withdrawals, bid prices, discounts, and the presence or absence of the requisite bid security and such other details as the purchaser, at its discretion, may consider appropriate, will be announced at the opening. No bid shall be rejected at bid opening, except for late bids, which shall be returned unopened to the bidder pursuant to ITB clause 25.
  - 27.3 Bids that are not opened and read out at bid opening shall not be considered further for evaluation, irrespective of the circumstances.
  - 27.4 The purchaser will prepare minutes of the bid opening and a copy of which is to be sent promptly to the participating bidders and IFAD.

## Bids

**28.Clarification of** 28.1 During evaluation of the bids, the purchaser may, at its discretion, ask the bidder for a clarification of its bid. The request for clarification and the response shall be in writing, and no change in the prices or substance of the bid shall be sought, offered, or permitted.

#### 29. Preliminary **Examination**

- 29.1 The purchaser will examine the bids to determine whether they are complete, whether any computational errors have been made, whether required sureties have been furnished, whether the documents have been properly signed, and whether the bids are generally in order.
- 29.2 Arithmetical errors will be rectified on the following basis. If there is a discrepancy between the unit price and the total price that is obtained by multiplying the unit price and quantity, the unit price shall prevail, and the total price shall be corrected, unless there is an obvious discrepancy in placement of the decimal point. If there is a discrepancy between words and figures, the amount in words will prevail unless the words do not reflect the correct value of the sum of the items' respective value. If the bidder does not accept the correction of the errors, its bid shall be rejected, and its bid security may be forfeited.
- 29.3 The purchaser may waive any minor informality, nonconformity, or irregularity in a bid which does not constitute a material deviation, provided such waiver does not prejudice or affect the relative ranking of any bidder.
- 29.4 Prior to the detailed evaluation, pursuant to ITB clause 30, the purchaser will determine the substantial responsiveness of each bid to the bidding documents. For purposes of these clauses, a substantially responsive bid is one that conforms to all the terms and conditions of the bidding documents without material deviations. Deviations from, or objections or reservations to critical provisions, such as those concerning bid security (ITB clause 20), applicable law (GCC clause 34), and taxes and duties (GCC clause 36), will be deemed to be a material deviation. The purchaser's determination of a bid's

responsiveness is to be based on the contents of the bid itself without recourse to extrinsic evidence.

29.5 If a bid is not substantially responsive, it will be rejected by the purchaser and may not subsequently be made responsive by the bidder by correction of the nonconformity.

# **Bids**

- **30.Evaluation and** 30.1 The purchaser will evaluate and compare the bids which have been **Comparison of** determined to be substantially responsive, pursuant to ITB clause 29.
  - 30.2 The purchaser's evaluation of a bid will exclude and not take into account:
    - a) in the case of goods manufactured in the purchaser's country or goods of foreign origin already located in the purchaser's country. sales and other similar taxes, which will be payable on the goods if a contract is awarded to the bidder;
    - b) in the case of goods of foreign origin offered from abroad, customs duties and other similar import taxes which will be payable on the goods if the contract is awarded to the bidder; and
  - 30.3 The purchaser shall then apply the bid evaluation criteria, if any, as indicated in the BDS and thereafter compare the evaluated prices of all substantially responsive bids established in accordance with ITB 30.2, ITB 17 and ITB 29.2 to determine the bid with the "best value for money". The comparison shall be on the basis of CIP (place of final destination) prices for imported goods and EXW prices after applying the aforementioned stipulated bid evaluation criteria, plus cost of inland transportation and insurance to place of destination, for goods manufactured within the borrower's country, together with prices for any required installation, training, commissioning and other services. The evaluation of prices shall not take into account custom duties and other taxes levied on imported goods quoted CIP and sales and similar taxes levied in connection with the sale or delivery of goods.
  - 30.4 Bids shall be evaluated on item-by-item basis if so indicated in the **BDS**. Otherwise, if bids are being invited for individual lots (contracts) or for any combination of lots (packages) then the bid evaluation shall be on lot-by-lot basis. Unless otherwise **specified in the BDS**, prices quoted shall correspond to 100 % of the items specified for each lot and to 100% of the quantities specified for each item of a lot. Bidders wishing to offer discounts for the award of more than one Contract (lot) shall specify in their bid the price reductions applicable to each package, or alternatively, to individual Contracts within the package. Discounts shall be submitted in accordance with ITB 16.6 provided the bids for all lots (contracts) are opened at the same time. The purchaser, after calculating the impact of the offered discounts by the various bidders,

shall determine the combination of contract awards that will result in the lowest overall cost of the entire procurement covered by this invitation to bid.

- **31.Abnormally Low**31.1 An abnormally low bid is one where the bid price, in combination with **Bids** other constituent elements of the bid, appears unreasonably low to the extent that the bid price raises material concerns with the purchaser as to the capability of the bidder to perform the contract for the offered bid price.
  - 31.2 In the event of identification of a potentially abnormally low bid, the purchaser shall seek written clarification from the bidder, including a detailed price analysis of its bid price in relation to the subject matter of the contract. scope, delivery schedule, allocation of risks and responsibilities and any other requirements of the bidding document.
  - 31.3 After evaluation of the price analysis, in the event that the purchaser determines that the bidder has failed to demonstrate its capability to perform the contract for the offered bid price, the purchaser shall reject the bid.
- Purchaser
- **32.Contacting the** 32.1 From the time of bid opening to the time of contract award, if any bidder wishes to contact the purchaser on any matter related to the bid, it should do so in writing.
  - 32.2 Any effort by a bidder to influence the purchaser in its decisions on bid evaluation, bid comparison, or contract award may result in the rejection of the bidder's bid.

#### F. Award of contract

#### 33.Post-**Oualification**

- 33.1 In the absence of pre-qualification, the purchaser will determine to its satisfaction whether the bidder that is selected as having submitted the lowest priced responsive bid is qualified to perform the contract satisfactorily, in accordance with the criteria listed in ITB clause 18.3.
- 33.2 The determination will take into account the bidder's financial. technical, and production capabilities, it will be based upon an examination of the documentary evidence of the bidder's qualifications submitted by the bidder, pursuant to ITB clause 18.3, as well as such other information as the purchaser deems necessary and appropriate.
- 33.3 An affirmative determination will be a prerequisite for award of the contract to the bidder. A negative determination will result in rejection of the bidder's bid, in which event the purchaser will proceed to the next lowest evaluated bid to make a similar determination of that bidder's capabilities to perform satisfactorily.

#### 34.Award Criteria

- 34.1 Subject to ITB 37, ITB 38 and ITB 39, the purchaser shall award the contract to the successful bidder whose bid has been determined to be substantially responsive and has been determined to be the bid offering the best value for money as per the stipulated bid evaluation criteria, provided further that the bidder is determined to be qualified to perform the contract satisfactorily.
- Right to Vary **Ouantities at**
- **35. Purchaser's** 35.1 The purchaser reserves the right at the time of contract award to increase or decrease, by the percentage indicated in the BDS, the quantity of goods and related services originally specified in the schedule **Time of Award** of requirements without any change in unit price or other terms and conditions.
- **Reject Any or All Bids**
- **36.Purchaser's** 36.1 The purchaser reserves the right to accept or reject any bid, and to **Right to Accept** annul the bidding process and reject all bids at any time prior to contract Any Bid and to award, without thereby incurring any liability to the affected bidder or bidders.

#### 37. Notice of Intention to **Award**

- 37.1 Prior to the expiration of the period of bid validity, the purchaser shall send the notice of intent to award to the successful bidder. the notice of intent to award shall include a statement that the purchaser shall issue a formal notification of award and a draft contract agreement after expiration of the period for filing a bid protest by unsuccessful bidders and the resolution of any bid protests and or appeals that are submitted thereof. Delivery of the notice of intent to award shall not constitute the formation of a contract between the purchaser and the successful bidder and no legal or equitable rights shall be created through the delivery of the notice of intent to award.
- 37.2 At the same time when it issues the notice of intent to award, the purchaser shall also notify, in writing, all other bidders of the results of the bidding. The purchaser shall promptly respond in writing to any unsuccessful bidder who, after receiving notification of the bid evaluation results, makes a written request for a debriefing, or submits a formal protest as provided in the IFAD Procurement Handbook.

**38.Bid Protests** 38.1 Bidders may protest the results of a procurement only in accordance with the rules and within the time periods established in the module M of the IFAD Procurement Handbook. In case the time periods/deadlines for submitting a protest under the borrower's national procurement system differ from those stipulated in the IFAD Procurement Handbook, the borrower's regulation shall apply.

# of Award

- **39.Notification** 39.1 Upon expiration of the period for timely filing and the resolution of any bid protests (and appeals, as applicable) and prior to the expiration of the period of bid validity, the purchaser will notify the successful bidder in writing by registered letter that its bid has been accepted through a notification of award letter.
  - 39.2 Until a formal contract is prepared and executed, the notification of award shall constitute a binding contract.
  - 39.3 Upon the successful bidder's furnishing of the performance security pursuant to ITB clause 41, the purchaser will promptly notify the name of the winning bidder to each unsuccessful bidder and will discharge its bid security, pursuant to ITB clause 20.

#### 40. Signing of Contract

- 40.1 At the same time as the purchaser notifies the successful bidder that its bid has been accepted, the purchaser will send the bidder the contract form provided in the bidding documents, incorporating all agreements between the parties.
- 40.2 Within fourteen (14) days of receipt of the contract form, the successful bidder shall sign and date the contract and return it to the purchaser.

#### **41.Performance**41.1 Within fourteen (14) days of the receipt of notification of award from the purchaser, the successful bidder shall furnish the performance security Security in accordance with the conditions of contract, as per the performance security form provided in the bidding documents, or in another form acceptable to the purchaser.

41.2 Failure of the successful bidder to comply with the requirement of ITB clause 40.2 or ITB clause 41.1 shall constitute sufficient grounds for the annulment of the award and forfeiture of the bid security, in which event the purchaser may make the award to the next lowest evaluated bidder or call for new bids after getting IFAD's no objection whenever applicable.

#### **Section III. Bid Data Sheet (BDS)**

The following specific data for the goods to be procured shall complement, supplement, or amend the provisions in the instructions to bidders (ITB). Whenever there is a conflict, the provisions herein shall prevail over those in ITB.

Introduction				
ITB clause 1.1	Name of purchaser/procuring entity: <b>Kenya Livestock</b> Commercialization Project(KeLCoP), State Department for  Livestock Development			
ITB clause 1.1	The procurement number is: MOA&LD/SDLD/KELCOP/NCB/06/2023-2024			
ITB clause 1.1	Procurement description: Supply, installation, testing and commissioning of Human Resource Payroll System			
ITB clause 1.2	Purchaser country: <b>Kenya</b>			
ITB clause 2.1	The borrower is: Government of Kenya (GoK) through The National Treasury to finance the Kenya Livestock Commercialization Project (KeLCoP) under the State Department for Livestock Development			
	Other donor than IFAD "N/A"]			
	Total amount of financing Kshs 9.46 billion (EUR 78.9 million)			
	The name of the project is: <b>Kenya Livestock Commercialization Project(KeLCoP)</b>			
ITB clause 7.1& 7.2	This invitation for bids is open to all service providers. Any eligible entity shall bid independently. JV not allowed			
	The bidding documents			
The purchaser's address is:  Project Coordinator  Project Management and Coordination unit,  Kenya Livestock Commercialization Project (KeLCoP),  P.O. Box 12261-20100 Nakuru, Kenya  Nakuru-Ravine Road, Opposite KEMSA Regional office  All requests for clarifications shall be submitted by: 14th February  2024  The purchaser shall respond to all requests for clarifications by: :  1700hrs on 19th February 2024				
ITB clause 11.2	A pre-bid conference <b>shall not</b> be held			
Preparation and submission of bids				

ITB clause 13.1	The bid must be submitted in the following language: <b>English</b>		
ITB clause 16.2 (a)	The port (or point) of destination is <b>KeLCoP Offices in Nakuru, along Nakuru-Ravine Road, Opposite KEMSA Regional office</b>		
ITB clause 16.2 (b)	The port (or point) of destination is <b>KeLCoP Offices in Nakuru along Nakuru-Ravine Road, Opposite KEMSA Regional office</b>		
ITB clause 16.5	The prices quoted by the bidder shall be <b>Fixed</b>		
ITB clause 17.1	The currency(ies) of the bid shall be as follows: <b>Kenya Shillings</b>		
	The currency(ies) of the payment shall be as follows: <b>Kenya Shillings</b>		
	The currency that shall be used for bid evaluation and comparison is: <b>Kenya Shillings</b> The basis for conversion shall be: <b>Not Applicable</b>		
ITB clause 18.2	At the present time firms, goods and services from the following countries are excluded from this bidding process: <b>none</b>		
ITB clause 18.3 (a)	A manufacturer's authorization is not required		
ITB clause 18.3 (b)	The required documentary evidence to be submitted by the bidder to confirm its qualifications to perform the contract is as follows:		
	<ul> <li>i. Evidence of having successfully executed at least Two (2) contracts that are similar to the proposed contract in the last three years. Minimum value of Kshs 2,500,000.00 per contract.</li> </ul>		
	ii. Access to cash flow requirements- Current ratio=total current assets/total current liabilities>1 and Equity =Net worth to be positive (Total Asset-Total Liabilities)		
ITB clause 18.3 (d)	Other required documentary evidence to be submitted by the bidder to confirm its qualifications to perform the contract is as follows:		
	i. PIN Certificate		
	ii. CR12 for limited companies detailing the Directors and shares ownership		
	iii. Other mandatory documents requested		
ITB clause 19.1 (b)	Spare parts are required to be available for <b>not applicable</b> of years of operation.		
ITB clause 20.1 & 20.2	A bid security <i>is</i> required to be submitted with a bid. The bid security shall be a unconditional bank guarantee in the form provided in the bidding documents valid for thirty (30) days beyond the original validity period of the Tender, or beyond any period of extension if requested, i.e. 26 <sup>th</sup> August 2024		
	The amount of bid security shall be not less than <b>Kenya Shillings Twenty Thousand, Kshs 20,000.00</b>		

ITB clause 21.1	The period of bid validity shall be <b>140 days after</b> the date for submission of bids.
ITB clause 22.1	In addition to the original spiral bound of the bid, the number of copies required is [1]. The Bidders shall chronologically serialize all pages of the bidding documents submitted including all attachments.
ITB clause 23.2 (b)	The address for submission of bids is:  Project Coordinator  Project Management and Coordination unit,  Kenya Livestock Commercialization Project (KeLCoP),  P.O. Box 12261-20100 Nakuru, Kenya  Nakuru-Ravine Road, Opposite KEMSA Regional office
ITB clause 23.2 (c)	Invitation for bids title and procurement number:  MOA&LD/SDLD/KELCOP/NCB/06/2023-2024  Supply, installation, testing and commissioning of Human  Resource Payroll System
ITB clause 24.1	Deadline for submission of bids is <b>11.00a.m East African Time</b> , <b>7</b> <sup>th</sup> <b>March 2024</b>
ITB clause 27.1	The opening of bids shall take place at 11.00a.m East African Time, 7 <sup>th</sup> March 2024 at the KeLCoP Offices in Nakuru along Nakuru-Ravine Road, Opposite KEMSA Regional office.

#### ITB clause 30.4

Evaluation will be based upon: per lot (contract) and:

Bids will be evaluated on complete lot by lot basis. If a price schedule (lot) shows items listed but not priced, their prices shall be assumed to be included in the prices of other items.

The bid evaluation will be in accordance with **best value for money bid evaluation criteria:** 

The award criteria shall be based on the Lowest Evaluated Price or the Lowest Evaluated Cost (in case of the occurrence of admissible minor deviations) of substantially responsive bids. The comparison shall be as per ITB 30.

1.	Mandatory Evaluation Criteria: -	Mandatory (Yes/ NO)		
	<ol> <li>Duly filled, signed and stamped letter of Bid</li> <li>Duly filled, signed and stamped bidder information form</li> </ol>			
	<ol><li>Duly completed, signed and stamped Price Schedules.</li></ol>			
	<b>4)</b> Audited financial statements for the most recent three (3) years. Must be stamped and signed by directors and certified as a true copy of the original.			
	5) Valid Tax Compliance Certificate in the country of domicile			
	<b>6)</b> Evidence of incorporation in the country of domicile i.e. Certificate of Incorporation/Registration.			
	<ul> <li>7) Business permit from the County Government</li> <li>8) Valid Bid Security submitted.</li> <li>9) Power of Attorney for the person/s duly authorized to bind the Bidder</li> <li>10) PIN Certificate</li> <li>11) CR12 for limited companies detailing the</li> </ul>			
	Directors and share holding			
	12) Duly filled and signed certificate of independent tender determination			
	13) Duly filled and signed self-declaration form-SD1			
	14) Duly filled and signed self-declaration form-SD2			
	15) Duly filled and signed Declaration and commitment to the code of ethics			
	16) Duly filled and signed Tender information form			
	17) Duly filled and signed Tender eligibility- confidential business questionnaire form			

18) Duly filled and signed IFAD Self			
	certification form		
2	Technical Evaluation		
	a) Compliance with the Technical Specifications:  Must Attach brochures/catalogues/product data sheet demonstrating the ability of proposed system to deliver on the requirements of the various modules of the Payroll system as per the schedule of requirements		
	b) Bidder shall provide adequate information to demonstrate clearly that it has the technical capability to meet the requirements for the HR Payroll System. The Tenderer should summarize important certifications, proprietary methodologies, and/or specialized technologies that the Tenderer proposes to utilize in the execution of the Contract		
3	Financial Evaluation		
	The following shall be considered:  1) Bid price in the tender form 2) Price adjustments due to unconditional discounts 3) Correction of Arithmetic errors discovered by the procuring entity		
4	Post qualification		
	Documentary evidence to be submitted by the bidder to confirm its qualifications to perform the contract is as follows:		
	i. Evidence of having successfully executed at least Two (2) contracts that are similar to the proposed contract. Minimum value of Kshs 2,500,000.00 per contract in the last three years. Letter of references from clients quoting the contracts awarded and completed		
	ii. Equity =Net worth to be positive (Total Asset-Total Liabilities) iii. Current ratio=total current assets/total current liabilities>1		
Contract award			
ITB clause 35.1	The percentage for quantity increase or decrease is <b>15</b> percent		

#### **Section IV. Bidding Forms**

1.	Bid Form and Price Schedules	34
2.	Price Schedule	37
3.	Bid Security Form	38
4.	Manufacturer's Authorisation Form	39
5.	CERTIFICATE OF INDEPENDENT TENDER DETERMINATION	40
6.	SELF-DECLARATION FORMS	42
FO	RM SD2	43
	SELF DECLARATION THAT THE PERSON/TENDERER WILL NOT ENGAGE IN Y CORRUPT OR FRAUDULENT PRACTICE	
8.	DECLARATION AND COMMITMENT TO THE CODE OF ETHICS	44
9.	APPENDIX 1- FRAUD AND CORRUPTION	45
10.	TENDERER INFORMATION FORM	48
11.	TENDERER'S ELIGIBILITY- CONFIDENTIAL BUSINESS QUESTIONNAIRE FOR	M 50
12.	TENDERER'S JV MEMBERS INFORMATION FORM	53
13.	IFAD Self-Certification Form: MOA&LD/SDLD/KELCOP/NCB/06/2023-2024	55

#### 1. Bid Form and Price Schedules

Date:_	
Procurement no:	

We, the undersigned, declare that:

- 1. We have examined and have no reservations to the bidding document, including addenda thereto issued in accordance with the instructions to bidders.
- 1. We offer to supply in conformity with the bidding document and in accordance with the delivery schedules specified in Section V. Schedule of Requirements referenced above.
- 2. The total price of our bid, excluding any discounts offered in paragraph 4 below is: [insert the total bid price in words and figures, including the various amounts and respective currencies].
- 3. The discounts offered and the methodology for their application are:
  - Discounts: If our bid is accepted, the following discounts shall apply. [Specify in detail each discount offered and the specific item of the schedule of requirements to which it applies.]
  - Methodology of application of the discounts: The discounts shall be applied using the following: [Specify in detail the method that shall be used to apply the discount in the case when the procurement is subdivided into lots.]
- 4. Our bid shall be valid from the date fixed for the bid submission deadline in accordance with ITB sub-clause 24.1 through the period of time established in accordance with ITB sub-clause 21.1, and it shall remain binding upon us and may be accepted at any time before the expiration of that period.
- 5. If our bid is accepted, we commit to obtain a performance security in accordance with GCC clause 10 and as described in ITB clause 41 for the due performance of the contract.
- 6. We, including any subcontractors or sub-suppliers for any part of the contract, have nationalities from eligible countries [Insert the nationality of the bidder, including that of all parties that comprise the bidder, if the bidder is a joint venture, and the nationality of each subcontractor and supplier].
- 7. Our firm, its associates, including any subcontractors or suppliers for any part of the contract, have not been declared ineligible by the Fund and have not been subject to sanctions or debarments under the laws or official regulations of the purchaser's country or not been subject to a debarment recognized under the Agreement for Mutual Enforcement of Debarment Decisions (the "Cross-Debarment Agreement")<sup>3</sup> in accordance with ITB clause 4, beyond those declared in paragraph 13 of this bid submission form.
- 8. We acknowledge and accept the IFAD Revised Policy on Preventing Fraud and Corruption in its Activities and Operations. We certify that neither our firm nor any person acting for us or on our behalf has engaged in any prohibited practices as provided in ITB clause 3. Further, we acknowledge and understand our obligation to report to <a href="mailto:anticorruption@ifad.org">anticorruption@ifad.org</a> any allegation of prohibited practice that comes to our attention during the selection process or the contract execution. As part of this, we certify that:

Section III. Bid Data Sheet (BDS)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> The Cross-Debarment Agreement was entered into by the World Bank Group, the Inter-American Development Bank, the African Development Bank, the Asian Development Bank and the European Bank for Reconstruction and Development, additional information may be located at: http://crossdebarment.org/.

- (a) The prices in this bid have been arrived at independently, without any consultation, communication, or agreement with any other party, including another bidder or competitor, or for the purpose of restricting competition, relating to:
  - (i) those prices;
  - (ii) the intention to submit an offer; or
  - (iii) the methods or factors used to calculate the prices offered.
- (b) The prices in this bid have not been and will not be knowingly disclosed by us, directly or indirectly, to any other bidder or competitor before bid opening unless otherwise explicitly required by law; and
- (c) No attempt has been made or will be made by us to induce any other bidder to submit or not to submit an offer for the purpose of restricting competition.
- 9. We acknowledge and accept the IFAD Policy on Preventing and Responding to Sexual Harassment, Sexual Exploitation and Abuse. We certify that neither our firm nor any person acting for us or on our behalf has engaged in any sexual harassment, sexual exploitation or abuse, as provided in ITB Clause 4. Further, we acknowledge and understand our obligation to report to <a href="ethicsoffice@ifad.org">ethicsoffice@ifad.org</a> any allegation of sexual harassment, sexual exploitation and abuse that comes to our attention during the selection process or the contract execution.
- 10. The following commissions, gratuities, or fees have been paid or are to be paid with respect to the bid process: [Insert complete name of each recipient, its full address, the reason for which each commission or gratuity was paid and the amount and currency of each such commission or gratuity].

Name of recipient	Address	Reason	Amount

(If none has been paid or is to be paid, indicate "none.")

- 11. We declare that neither the bidder nor any of its directors, partners, proprietors, key personnel, agents, subconsultants, sub-contractors, consortium and joint venture partners have any actual, potential or perceived conflict of interest as defined in ITB Clause 7.3 regarding this bid process or the execution of the contract. [Insert if needed: "other than the following:" and provide a detailed account of the actual, potential or perceived conflicts." We understand that we have an ongoing disclosure obligation on such actual, potential or perceived conflicts of interest and shall promptly inform the purchaser and the Fund, should any such actual, potential or perceived conflicts of interest arise at any stage of the procurement process or contract execution.
- 12. The following criminal convictions, administrative sanctions (including debarments) and/or temporary suspensions have been imposed on the bidder and/or any of its directors, partners, proprietors, key personnel, agents, sub-consultants, sub-contractors, consortium and joint venture partners:

Nature of the measure (i.e., criminal conviction, administrative sanction or temporary suspension)	Imposed by	l ,	Grounds for the measure (i.e., fraud in procurement or corruption in contract	Date and time (duration) of measure
		suspended	execution)	

	(and relationship to bidder)	

If no criminal convictions, administrative sanctions, or temporary suspensions have been imposed, indicate "**none**".

- 13. We acknowledge and understand that we shall promptly inform the purchaser about any material change regarding the information provided in this bid form.
- 14. We further understand that the failure to properly disclose any of information in connection with this bid form may lead to appropriate actions, including our disqualification as bidders, the termination of the contract and any other as appropriate under the IFAD Policy on Preventing Fraud and Corruption in its Projects and Operations.
- 15. We understand that this bid, together with your written acceptance thereof included in your Notification of Award, shall only constitute a binding contract between the firm and the purchaser subject to the preparation and execution of the appropriate contract.
- 16. We understand that you are not bound to accept the lowest evaluated bid or any other bid that you may receive.

Signed:	
---------	--

Authorized Person:	
In the capacity of:	
Duly authorized to sign on behalf of:	

of	bidder	Procurement no	Pageof
			Kenya shillings] Price
1)	Supply and Installation Costs		
2)	Recurrent Costs for the first year		
	a)		
	b)		
	c) etc		
3)	Training cost		
4)	Other costs		
	1.		
	2.		
	3. etc		
	<b>Grand Totals for first year</b>		
	Recurrent Costs for the second year		
	a)		
	b)		
	Recurrent Costs for the third year		
	a)		
	b)		
TE:			

giving notice to the selected Service Provider.

Name of Tenderer:		
	Date	
Authorized Signature of Tenderer:		

Section III. Bid Data Sheet (BDS)

#### 3. Bid Security Form

submission of bid] for the supply of [name and/or description of the goods] (hereinafter called "the Bid").

KNOW ALL PEOPLE by these presents that WE [name of bank] of [name of country], having our registered office at [address of bank] (hereinafter called "the Bank"), are bound unto [name of purchaser] (hereinafter called "the Purchaser") in the sum of [amount] for which payment well and truly to be made to the said Purchaser, the Bank binds itself, its successors, and assigns by these presents. Sealed with the common seal of the said bank this day of

Whereas *[name of the bidder]* (hereinafter called "the Bidder") has submitted its bid dated *[date of the bidder]* 

20	
20	

The conditions of this obligation are:

- 1. If the Bidder
  - (a) withdraws its Bid during the period of bid validity specified by the Bidder on the bid form; or
  - (b) does not accept the correction of errors in accordance with the instructions to bidders; or
- 2. If the Bidder, having been notified of the acceptance of its Bid by the Purchaser during the period of bid validity:
  - (a) fails or refuses to execute the contract form, if required; or
  - (b) fails or refuses to furnish the performance security, in accordance with the instructions to bidders;

we undertake to pay to the Purchaser up to the above amount upon receipt of its first written demand, without the Purchaser having to substantiate its demand, provided that in its demand the Purchaser will note that the amount claimed by it is due to it, owing to the occurrence of one or both of the two conditions, specifying the occurred condition or conditions.

This guarantee will remain in force up to and including thirty (30) days after the period of bid validity, that is ...26<sup>th</sup> **August 2024**.....and any demand in respect thereof should reach the Bank not later than the above date.

[signature of the bank]

#### 4. Manufacturer's Authorisation Form

[See clause 18.3 (a) of the instructions to bidders.]

To: [name of the purchaser]

WHEREAS [name of the manufacturer] who are established and reputable manufacturers of [name and/or description of the goods] having factories at [address of factory] do hereby authorise [name and address of agent] to submit a bid, and subsequently negotiate and sign the contract with you against procurement no. [reference of the invitation to bid] for the above goods manufactured by us.

We hereby extend our full guarantee and warranty as per clause 18 of the general conditions of contract for the goods offered for supply by the above firm against this invitation for bids.

[signature for and on behalf of manufacturer]

[Note: This letter of authority should be on the letterhead of the manufacturer and should be signed by a person competent and having the power of attorney to bind the manufacturer. it should be included by the bidder in its bid.]

#### 5. CERTIFICATE OF INDEPENDENT TENDER DETERMINATION

1, the undersigned, in submitting the accompanying Letter of Tender to the		
	[Name of	Procuring
Entity] for:	[Name and	number of
tender] in response to the request for tenders made by:		f Tenderer]
do hereby make the following statements that I certify to be true and com	plete in eve	ry respect:
I certify, on behalf of	[Nan	me of

- 1. I have read and I understand the contents of this Certificate;
- 2. I understand that the Tender will be disqualified if this Certificate is found not to be true and complete in every respect;
- 3. I am the authorized representative of the Tenderer with authority to sign this Certificate, and to submit the Tender on behalf of the Tenderer;
- 4. For the purposes of this Certificate and the Tender, I understand that the word "competitor" shall include any individual or organization, other than the Tenderer, whether or not affiliated with the Tenderer, who:
- a) has been requested to submit a Tender in response to this request for tenders;
- b) could potentially submit a tender in response to this request for tenders, based on their qualifications, abilities or experience;
- 5. The Tenderer discloses that [check one of the following, as applicable]:
- a) The Tenderer has arrived at the Tender independently from, and without consultation, communication, agreement or arrangement with, any competitor;
- b) the Tenderer has entered into consultations, communications, agreements or arrangements with one or more competitors regarding this request for tenders, and the Tenderer discloses, in the attached document(s), complete details thereof, including the names of the competitors and the nature of, and reasons for, such consultations, communications, agreements or arrangements;
- 6. In particular, without limiting the generality of paragraphs (5)(a) or (5)(b) above, there has been no consultation, communication, agreement or arrangement with any competitor regarding:
- a) prices;
- b) methods, factors or formulas used to calculate prices;
- c) the intention or decision to submit, or not to submit, a tender; or
- d) the submission of a tender which does not meet the specifications of the request for Tenders; except as specifically disclosed pursuant to paragraph (5)(b) above;
- 7. In addition, there has been no consultation, communication, agreement or arrangement with any competitor regarding the quality, quantity, specifications or delivery particulars of the works or services to which this request for tenders relates, except as specifically authorized by the procuring authority or as specifically disclosed pursuant to paragraph (5)(b) above;
- 8. the terms of the Tender have not been, and will not be, knowingly disclosed by the Tenderer, directly or indirectly, to any competitor, prior to the date and time of the official tender opening, or of the awarding of the Contract, whichever comes first, unless otherwise required

by law	or	as	specifically	disclosed	pursuant	to	paragraph	(5)(b)	above.
Name									
Title									
Date									
[Name,	title	e a	nd signatui	re of auth	horized ag	ent	of Tender	er and	Date]

#### 6. SELF-DECLARATION FORMS

#### **FORM SD1**

SELF DECLARATION THAT THE PERSON/TENDERER IS NOT DEBARRED IN THE MATTER OF THE PUBLIC PROCUREMENT AND ASSET DISPOSAL ACT 2015.

I Box	b	eing a resident of	of	Post	Office in
the R	epublic of	do hereby mak	e a state	ment as fol	lows:-
1.	THAT I am the Company Set Officer/Director of	n respect of <b>Tender No</b>	(insert	name of (insert of the Pro	the tender
2.	THAT the aforesaid Bidder, debarred from participating Act.				
3.	THAT what is deponed to hinformation and belief.	erein above is true to t	he best c	f my know	'ledge,
(Title	)	(Signature)		ate)	

**Bidder Official Stamp** 

#### **FORM SD2**

# 7. SELF DECLARATION THAT THE PERSON/TENDERER WILL NOT ENGAGE IN ANY CORRUPT OR FRAUDULENT PRACTICE

Box				.being	) 	in the	a Republic	of		of resi	P.O. dent
do he	ereby make	a statem	ent as 1	ollows	S:-						
1.	THAT I of							<i>(inse</i>	ert name	e of	the
2.	for	and cor aforesa any cor	npetent id Bidderupt or	to marker, its	ake this so servants ulent prac	t name statemer s and/o ctice an oard, Ma	(Insert of the F nt. or agents d has no	tender Procuring /subcont t been t, Staff	title/de entity) atractors requested and/or e	escrip and will d to emplo	ntion) duly not pay yees of
3.		aforesai y induce	d Bidde ement to	r, its any an	servants member d/or	entity. and/or of the	agents , Board, M	'subcont lanagem ents	ractors   ent, Sta	have ff ar	not nd/or of
<ul><li>4.</li><li>5.</li></ul>	entity). THAT the with other THAT wha information	bidders t is de	participa poned t	ating	in the su	bject te	nder.			-	
	(Title)				(Signa	ture)			(Date	e)	

**Bidder's Official Stamp** 

#### 8. DECLARATION AND COMMITMENT TO THE CODE OF ETHICS

	( <i>Name</i>	<i>irm</i> )	of	tı	he			ness/
	that I have Disposal Act,	read and fully 2015, Regulati and Asset Disp	understood ons and the	the contents of Code of Ethics	of the Public for persons	Procurem participat	ent &	Asset
	•	commit to a in Public Procu	•	•	the Code	of Ethics	for pe	rsons
	Name of Auth	orized signatory						
	Sign							
	Position							
	Office address	S		Telephone	2	•		
	E-mail							
	Name of the	Firm/Company						
	Date						•••	
(Com	pany Seal/ K	Rubber Stamp	where app	licable)				
	Witness							
	Name							
	Sign							
	Date							

#### 9. APPENDIX 1- FRAUD AND CORRUPTION

#### 1. Purpose

1.1 The Government of Kenya's Anti-Corruption and Economic Crime laws and their sanction's policies and procedures, Public Procurement and Asset Disposal Act (no. 33 of 2015) and its Regulation, and any other Kenya's Acts or Regulations related to Fraud and Corruption, and similar offences, shall apply with respect to Public Procurement Processes and Contracts that are governed by the laws of Kenya.

#### 2. Requirements

- 2.1 The Government of Kenya requires that all parties including Procuring Entities, Tenderers, (applicants/proposers), Consultants, Contractors and Suppliers; any Sub-contractors, Sub-consultants, Service providers or Suppliers; any Agents (whether declared or not); and any of their Personnel, involved and engaged in procurement under Kenya's Laws and Regulation, observe the highest standard of ethics during the procurement process, selection and contract execution of all contracts, and refrain from Fraud and Corruption and fully comply with Kenya's laws and Regulations as per paragraphs 1.1 above.
- 22 Kenya's public procurement and asset disposal act (no. 33 of 2015) under Section 66 describes rules to be followed and actions to be taken in dealing with Corrupt, Coercive, Obstructive, Collusive or Fraudulent practices, and Conflicts of Interest in procurement including consequences for offences committed. A few of the provisions noted below highlight Kenya's policy of no tolerance for such practices and behavior:
  - 1) a person to whom this Act applies shall not be involved in any corrupt, coercive, obstructive, collusive or fraudulent practice; or conflicts of interest in any procurement or asset disposal proceeding;
  - 2) A person referred to under subsection (1) who contravenes the provisions of that sub-section commits an offence;
  - 3) Without limiting the generality of the subsection (1) and (2), the person shall be
    - a) disqualified from entering into a contract for a procurement or asset disposal proceeding; or
    - b) if a contract has already been entered into with the person, the contract shall be voidable;
  - 4) The voiding of a contract by the procuring entity under subsection (7) does not limit any legal remedy the procuring entity may have;
  - An employee or agent of the procuring entity or a member of the Board or committee of the procuring entity who has a conflict of interest with respect to a procurement:
    - a) shall not take part in the procurement proceedings;
    - b) shall not, after a procurement contract has been entered into, take part in any decision relating to the procurement or contract; and
    - c) shall not be a subcontractor for the bidder to whom was awarded contract, or a member of the group of bidders to whom the contract was awarded, but the subcontractor appointed shall meet all the requirements of this Act.

- An employee, agent or member described in subsection (1) who refrains from doing anything prohibited under that subsection, but for that subsection, would have been within his or her duties shall disclose the conflict of interest to the procuring entity;
- If a person contravenes subsection (1) with respect to a conflict of interest described in subsection (5)(a) and the contract is awarded to the person or his relative or to another person in whom one of them had a direct or indirect pecuniary interest, the contract shall be terminated and all costs incurred by the public entity shall be made good by the awarding officer. Etc.
- In compliance with Kenya's laws, regulations and policies mentioned above, the Procuring Entity:
  - a) Defines broadly, for the purposes of the above provisions, the terms set forth below as follows:
    - i) "corrupt practice" is the offering, giving, receiving, or soliciting, directly or indirectly, of anything of value to influence improperly the actions of another party;
    - ii) "fraudulent practice" is any act or omission, including misrepresentation, that knowingly or recklessly misleads, or attempts to mislead, a party to obtain financial or other benefit or to avoid an obligation;
    - iii) "collusive practice" is an arrangement between two or more parties designed to achieve an improper purpose, including to influence improperly the actions of another party;
    - iv) "coercive practice" is impairing or harming, or threatening to impair or harm, directly or indirectly, any party or the property of the party to influence improperly the actions of a party;
    - v) "obstructive practice" is:
      - deliberately destroying, falsifying, altering, or concealing of evidence material to the investigation or making false statements to investigators in order to materially impede investigation by Public Procurement Regulatory Authority (PPRA) or any other appropriate authority appointed by Government of Kenya into allegations of a corrupt, fraudulent, coercive, or collusive practice; and/or threatening, harassing, or intimidating any party to prevent it from disclosing its knowledge of matters relevant to the investigation or from pursuing the investigation; or
      - acts intended to materially impede the exercise of the PPRA's or the appointed authority's inspection and audit rights provided for under paragraph 2.3 e. below.
  - b) Defines more specifically, in accordance with the above procurement Act provisions set forth for fraudulent and collusive practices as follows:
    - "fraudulent practice" includes a misrepresentation of fact in order to influence a procurement or disposal process or the exercise of a contract to the detriment of the procuring entity or the tenderer or the contractor, and includes collusive practices amongst tenderers prior to or after tender submission designed to establish tender prices at artificial non-competitive

- levels and to deprive the procuring entity of the benefits of free and open competition.
- c) Rejects a proposal for award<sup>1</sup> of a contract if PPRA determines that the firm or individual recommended for award, any of its personnel, or its agents, or its sub-consultants, sub-contractors, service providers, suppliers and/ or their employees, has, directly or indirectly, engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, coercive, or obstructive practices in competing for the contract in question;
- d) Pursuant to the Kenya's above stated Acts and Regulations, may sanction or debar or recommend to appropriate authority (ies) for sanctioning and debarment of a firm or individual, as applicable under the Acts and Regulations;
- e) Requires that a clause be included in Tender documents and Request for Proposal documents requiring (i) Tenderers (applicants/proposers), Consultants, Contractors, and Suppliers, and their Sub-contractors, Subconsultants, Service providers, Suppliers, Agents personnel, permit the PPRA or any other appropriate authority appointed by Government of Kenya to inspect<sup>2</sup> all accounts, records and other documents relating to the procurement process, selection and/or contract execution, and to have them audited by auditors appointed by the PPRA or any other appropriate authority appointed by Government of Kenya; and
- f) Pursuant to Section 62 of the above Act, requires Applicants/Tenderers to submit along with their Applications/Tenders/Proposals a "Self-Declaration Form" as included in the procurement document declaring that they and all parties involved in the procurement process and contract execution have not engaged/will not engage in any corrupt or fraudulent practices.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>For the avoidance of doubt, a party's ineligibility to be awarded a contract shall include, without limitation, (i) applying for pre-qualification, expressing interest in a consultancy, and tendering, either directly or as a nominated sub-contractor, nominated consultant, nominated manufacturer or supplier, or nominated service provider, in respect of such contract, and (ii) entering into an addendum or amendment introducing a material modification to any existing contract.

Inspections in this context usually are investigative (i.e., forensic) in nature. They involve fact-finding activities undertaken by the Investigating Authority or persons appointed by the Procuring Entity to address specific matters related to investigations/audits, such as evaluating the veracity of an allegation of possible Fraud and Corruption, through the appropriate mechanisms. Such activity includes but is not limited to: accessing and examining a firm's or individual's financial records and information, and making copies thereof as relevant; accessing and examining any other documents, data and information (whether in hard copy or electronic format) deemed relevant for the investigation/audit, and making copies thereof as relevant; interviewing staff and other relevant individuals; performing physical inspections and site visits; and obtaining third party verification of information.

#### **10.TENDERER INFORMATION FORM**

[The tenderer shall fill in this Form in accordance with the instructions ind No alterations to its format shall be permitted and no substitutions shall to	
Date: [insert date (as day, month and year submission]	r) of Tender
Tender Name and Identification:identification	[Insert
Alternative No.: [insert identification No if this is a 7	ender for an
alternative] Pageof	
1. Tenderer's Name	
2. In case of JV, legal name of each	member: /insert
legal name of each member in JV]	
3. Tenderer's actual or intended country registration:  actual or intended country of registration]	[insert
4. Tenderer's year of registration:  Tenderer's year of registration]	[insert
5. Tenderer's Address in country registration: [insert Tendere address in country of registration]	
6. Tenderer's Authorized Representative Information  Name:  [insert Authorized Representative's name]	
Address:	[insert
Authorized Representative's Address]	<i>[in a nut</i>
Telephone/Fax numbers:	[insert
Email Address: [insert Authorized Representative's email address]	
7. Attached are copies of original documents of [check the box(es) of the original documents]	attached
☐ For Kenyan Tenderers a current tax clearance certificate or tax exemption issued by the Kenya Revenue Authority	certificate
□Articles of Incorporation (or equivalent documents of constitution or association documents of registration of the legal entity named above,	n), and/or
☐ In case of JV, letter of intent to form JV or JV agreement,	

☐ In case of state-owned enterprise or institution, documents establishing:
(i) Legal and financial autonomy
(ii) Operation under commercial law
(iii) Establishing that the tenderer is not under the supervision of the Procuring Entity
2. Included are the organizational chart, a list of Board of Directors, and the beneficial

ownership.

## 11.TENDERER'S ELIGIBILITY- CONFIDENTIAL BUSINESS QUESTIONNAIRE FORM

a) Instruction to Tenderer

Tender is instructed to complete the particulars required in this Form, *one* form for each entity if Tender is a JV. Tenderer is further reminded that it is an offence to give false information on this Form.

#### A. Tenderer's details

	ITEM	DESCRIPTION
1	Name of the Procuring Entity	
2	Name of the Tenderer	
3	Full Address and Contact Details of the Tenderer.	<ol> <li>Country</li> <li>City</li> <li>Location</li> <li>Building</li> <li>Floor</li> <li>Postal Address</li> <li>Name and email of contact person.</li> </ol>
4	Reference Number of the Tender	
5	Date and Time of Tender Opening	
6	Current Trade License No and Expiring date	
7	Maximum value of business which the Tenderer handles.	
8		

#### **General and Specific Details**

b) <b>Sole Pro</b> p	<b>rietor</b> , provide the following details.	
Name in full		
Age	Nationality	
Country of Origin	Citizenship	

c) **Partnership**, provide the following details.

	Names of Partners	Nationality	Citizenship	% Showned	nares
1					
2					
3					

(d) **Registered Company**, provide the following details.

i	) Pi	rivate or public Company <sub>.</sub>						
ii	i) St	tate the nominal and issue	ed ca	pital of the Cor	mpany-			
		Nominal Kenya Shillings	(Eq	uivalent)				
		Issued Kenya Shillings (	Equi	valent)				
ii	ii) <b>G</b>	ive details of Directors as	follo	ws.				
		Names of Director	Na	ntionality	Citizens	ship	% owne	Shares ed
	1							
	2							
	3							
(i) <b>^</b>	(e)	DISCLOSURE OF INT					ocuring	
(i) <b>A</b>	 ( <i>Na</i>	there  me of Procuring Entity) v No		has an interes			 this fi	in irm?
Ify	es,	provide details as follows.						
		Names of Pers	son	Designa the F	tion in Procuring	Re	terest elations	or hip with

	Names of Person	Designation in the Procuring Entity	Interest or Relationship with Tenderer
1			
2			
3			

(ii) Conflict of interest disclosure

	Type of Conflict	Disclosure YES OR NO	If YES provide details of the relationship with Tenderer
1	Tenderer is directly or indirectly controlled by or is under common control with another tenderer.		
2	Tenderer receives or has received any direct or indirect subsidy from another tenderer.		
3	Tenderer has the same legal representative as another tenderer		

	Type of Conflict	Disclosure YES OR NO	If YES provide details of the relationship with Tenderer
4	Tender has a relationship with another tenderer, directly or through common third parties that puts it in a position to influence the tender of another tenderer, or influence the decisions of the Procuring Entity regarding this tendering process.		
5	Any of the Tenderer's affiliates participated as a consultant in the preparation of the design or technical specifications of the works that are the subject of the tender.		
6	Tenderer would be providing goods, works, non-consulting services or consulting services during implementation of the contract specified in this Tender Document.		
7	Tenderer has a close business or family relationship with a professional staff of the Procuring Entity who are directly or indirectly involved in the preparation of the Tender document or specifications of the Contract, and/or the Tender evaluation process of such contract.		
8	Tenderer has a close business or family relationship with a professional staff of the Procuring Entity who would be involved in the implementation or supervision of the Contract.		
9	Has the conflict stemming from such relationship stated in item 7 and 8 above been resolved in a manner acceptable to the Procuring Entity throughout the tendering process and execution of the Contract?		

### (f) Certification

On behalf of the Tenderer, I certify that the infor	mation given above	is correct.
Full Name		-
Title or Designation		
(Signature)	(Date)	

#### 12.TENDERER'S JV MEMBERS INFORMATION FORM

[The tenderer shall fill in this Form in accordance with the instructions indicated below. The following table shall be filled in for the tenderer and for each member of a Joint Venture]].				
Date: [insert (as day, month and year) of Tender submission].	date			
Tender Name and Identification:				
identification )				
Alternative No.:				
[insert identification No if this is a Tender for an alternative].				
Pageofpages				
1.Tenderer's Name:	[insert			
2. Tenderer's JV Member's name:	[insert JV's			
3. Tenderer's JV Member's country of registration:				
[insert JV's Member country of registration]				
4. Tenderer's JV Member's year of registration:				
[insert JV's Member year of registration]				
5. Tenderer's JV Member's legal address in country of registration:				
[insert JV's Member legal address in country of registration]				
6. Tenderer's JV Member's authorized representative information				
Name:	[insert			
Address:	[insert			
address of JV's Member authorized representative]  Telephone/Fax				
Telephone/Fax numbers: <i>[insert</i>				
telephone/fax numbers of JV's Member authorized representative] Email Address:				
[insert email address of JV's Member authorized representative]				

7. of	Attached	are	copies	of	original	documents <i>[check</i>
the I	box(es) of the a	ttached origii	nal documents]			_
□ regis					onstitution or asso accordance with IT	
	ncial autonomy,	operation in	•	commercia	documents establis I law, and that the IT 4.6.	
8. own	Included are ership.	the organizat	ional chart, a l	ist of Board	d of Directors, and	I the beneficial

### 13.IFAD Self-Certification Form: MOA&LD/SDLD/KELCOP/NCB/06/2023-2024

#### **Preamble:**

In accordance with the IFAD Policy on Preventing Fraud and Corruption in its Activities and Operations, the Fund may investigate and, when applicable, sanction entities and individuals, including by debarring them, either indefinitely or for a stated period of time, to participate in any IFAD-financed or IFAD-managed activity or operation. A debarment includes, *inter alia*, ineligibility to: (i) be awarded or otherwise benefit from any IFAD-financed contract, financially or in any other manner; (ii) be a sub-contractor, consultant, manufacturer, supplier, sub-supplier, agent or service provider of an otherwise eligible firm being awarded an IFAD-financed contract; and (iii) receive the proceeds of any loan or grant provided by the Fund. The Fund may also unilaterally recognize eligible debarments by any of the International Financial Institutions signatories to the Agreement for Mutual Enforcement of Debarment Decisions. <sup>4</sup>

#### **Self-Certification Form**

This self-certification form is to be completed by the bidder. The bidder shall submit the completed form together with the bid/proposal to **Kenya Livestock Commercialization Project(KeLCoP) under the State Department for Livestock** Instructions for completing this form are provided below.

Full legal name of bidder:	
Full legal name of bidders's legal representative and position:	
Procurement title:	
Procurement reference:	
Date:	

I hereby certify that I am the authorized representative of *[name of the bidder]*, as well as that the information provided above is true and accurate in all material respects and understand that any material misstatement, misrepresentation or failure to provide the information requested in this certification may result in sanctions and remedies, including the permanent ineligibility to participate in IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed activities and operations, in accordance with the IFAD Procurement Guidelines, the IFAD Procurement Handbook and other applicable IFAD policies and procedures, including the **IFAD Policy on Preventing Fraud and Corruption in its Activities and Operations** (accessible at <a href="https://www.ifad.org/en/document-detail/asset/40738506">www.ifad.org/en/document-detail/asset/40738506</a>).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> The Cross-Debarment Agreement was entered into by the World Bank Group, the Inter-American Development Bank, the African Development Bank, the Asian Development Bank and the European Bank for Reconstruction and Development, additional information may be located at: http://crossdebarment.org/. Section IV. Bidding Forms

conso coerci The b (inclu Decisi been	ortium and joint vive or obstructive idder declares to ding debarment ions or the "Cro imposed on the nnel, agents, su	venture partners re practices in co hat the following rs under the Agre ss-Debarment Ag bidder and/or a	prietor(s), agents, s have <b>NOT</b> engaged innection with the p g criminal conviction eement for Mutual E greement") <sup>5</sup> and/or ny of its directors, p ub-contractors, con	d in fraudulent, concresent procurements, administrative Enforcement of Determinents of Deter	rrupt, collusive, ent process. sanctions ebarment nsions have ors, key
mea crim adm sand tem	ure of the asure (i.e., ninal conviction, ninistrative ction or porary pension)	Imposed by	Name of party convicted, sanctioned or suspended (and relationship to bidder)	Grounds for the measure (i.e., fraud in procurement or corruption in contract execution)	Date and time (duration) of measure
The b perso in cor The b perso	idder certifies the set of the se	one".  nat itself, includion  nb-consultants, so  ngaged in acts of  e present procur  nat itself, includion  nb-consultants, so	ng its director(s), paub-contractors, con sexual harassment process and ing its director(s), paub-contractors, con all conviction, administrations	artner(s), propriet sortium and joint at, sexual exploita this contract. artner(s), propriet sortium and joint	or(s), key venture tion and abuse or(s), key venture
•	orary suspension	-	in acts of sexual ha		
conso	rtium and joint		prietor(s), agents, s s have <b>NO</b> actual, p at they:	•	-
	one controlling	•	ntial, and do not reamon with one or me contract;		•
		resentative as a	ential, and do not re nother bidder for pu		

Section IV. Bidding Forms

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> The Cross-Debarment Agreement was entered into by the World Bank Group, the Inter-American Development Bank, the African Development Bank, the Asian Development Bank and the European Bank for Reconstruction and Development, additional information may be located at: http://crossdebarment.org/.

Pri	inted I	Name of Signatory:
Au	thoriz	ed Signature:Date:
	- [N	ame of Recipient/Address/Date/Reason/Amount] ame of Recipient/Address/Date/Reason/Amount] ame of Recipient/Address/Date/Reason/Amount]
	The bi	dder declares that the following gratuities, fees, commissions, gifts or anything else ue have been exchanged, paid or are to be exchanged or paid with respect to the ht bidding process:
	OR	
	have I	idder certifies that <b>NO</b> gratuities, fees, commissions, gifts or anything else of value been paid or exchanged or are to be paid or exchanged with respect to the present g process.
		[provide detailed description of any actual, potential or reasonably perceived conflicts of interest including their nature and the personnel, proprietor(s), agents, sub-consultants, sub-contractors, consortium or joint venture partners affected.]
		[To be completed only if the previous boxes were not checked] The bidder declares the following actual, potential or reasonably perceived conflicts of interest, that may affect, or might reasonably be perceived by others to affect, impartiality in any matter relevant to the procurement process, including the selection process and the execution of the contract, with the understanding and acceptance that any action upon this disclosure shall be entirely under the Fund's discretion:
		Do not have any actual or potential, and do not reasonably appear to have, a business or family relationship with, a member of the procuring entity's board of directors or its personnel , the Fund or its personnel, or any other individual that was, has been or might reasonably be directly or indirectly involved in any part of (i) the preparation of the bidding document, (ii) the selection process for this procurement, or (iii) execution of the contract, unless the actual, potential or reasonably conflict stemming from this relationship has been explicitly authorized by the Fund in writing.
		Do not participate and do not potentially or reasonably appear to participate in more than one bid/proposal in this process; and
		Do not have any actual or potential, and do not reasonably appear to have, a relationship, directly or through common third parties, that puts them in a position to have access to undue or undisclosed information about or influence over the bid process and the execution of the contract, or influence the decisions of the procuring entity regarding the selection process for this procurement or during the execution of the contract;

#### Instructions for completing the self-certification form

The World Bank listing of ineligible firms and individuals is a searchable database that returns a positive or negative search results page upon submission of a name to be searched, in order to document the eligibility.

The bidder should print out, date, and attach the results page(s) to the self-certification form.

If (a) record(s) has/have been found – i.e. the results page(s) shows one or more individuals or entities, including the bidder itself are ineligible for contracts of the World Bank on the grounds of "cross-debarment", the bidder should provide a detailed account of these sanctions and their duration as applicable or notify the procuring entity and in case the bidder believes the finding is a "false positive".

#### **Section V. Schedule of Requirements**

#### 1. Background of the assignment

The project currently lacks a comprehensive and efficient payroll system. The existing system is manual, prone to errors, and lacks scalability. This project aims to implement a robust payroll system to streamline payroll processes, ensure accuracy, and improve efficiency.

#### 2. Objectives of the assignment

The main objective of this assignment is to design, develop and implement a payroll system for KeLCoP. Some key objectives of the assignment include:

- Develop a user-friendly payroll system to automate payroll processes.
- Ensure compliance with local tax regulations and project policies.
- Integrate employee information, attendance, and leave management into the system.
- Enable accurate and timely payment processing.

#### 3. Scope of work

The scope of the assignment will involve gathering, reviewing, and selection of the information to be incorporated into the payroll system. Thereafter, the service provider will design and review the system before commissioning in collaboration with the project. The service provider's scope will include the following:

- Analysis of current payroll processes and identification of requirements.
- Selection or development of suitable payroll software or solution.
- Configuration, customization, and testing of the chosen system.
- Data migration from the existing system to the new payroll system.
- Training of relevant personnel on system usage and maintenance.

#### 4. Capacity building and transfer of knowledge

The service provider will train the end user of the payroll system after installation and configuration.

Service provider responsibilities during training and capacity building:

- Develop detailed training manual and have it approved by the project
- Provide the training manual and training guide and or tools/equipment used for training.

Project responsibilities during trainings:

 Assist the consultant in identifying the persons using the agreed criteria to be trained to use the system

### 5. Timeline

The project will be completed within period not exceeding a 6-month period, beginning from the project initiation date (to be determined). Milestones will be set for each phase of the project to ensure timely completion.

#### 6. Deliverables

- Detailed requirements documentation.
- Selected or developed payroll system.
- Configured and tested payroll system.
- Data migration plan and successful execution.
- · Training materials and sessions for staff.

The payroll system will be installed at the client's office which is the PMCU in Nakuru.

#### 7. Project coordination

The Financial Controller will supervise the service provider.

#### 8. Services and facilities to be provided by client

The client will provide the service provider with relevant materials to be uploaded. The client will provide office space for the service provider to collect user requirements, show progress to the client and to train the end users.

#### 9. Services and facilities to be provided by the consultant

The service provider(s) will carry out the task at the PMCU and they will cater for their transport to the project site while carrying out the activity.

#### **Section VI. Technical Specifications**

#### **Modules of the Payroll system**

The payroll system should comprise the following modules that will collectively manage various aspects of payroll processing. Here are the fundamental modules that must be incorporated into the payroll system:

- General Information: The payroll system should be able to support:
  - 1. Multiple users with separate roles
  - 2. Multi-user/concurrent users
  - 3. Data storage on network drive
  - 4. Backup and restore data
- Employee Information Module: This module stores and manages comprehensive employee details, including personal information, tax information, banking details for direct deposits, employment history, and other relevant data.
- Time and Attendance Module: Tracks employee work hours, overtime, leaves (paid and unpaid), absences, and other attendance-related data to calculate accurate payments.
- Payroll Processing Module: This core module calculates employee wages based on time and attendance records, deductions, bonuses, and any other variables, ensuring accurate and timely salary disbursement.
- Tax Management Module: Manages tax-related information, calculates taxes (income tax, social security contributions, levies, etc.), generates tax forms and ensures compliance with tax regulations.
- Benefits Administration Module: Handles employee benefits such as healthcare plans, retirement contributions, gratuity, insurance, and other perks. It calculates deductions and manages the administration of these benefits.
- Reporting and Analytics Module: Generates various reports including payroll summaries, tax reports, employee earnings statements, and custom reports to aid in decision-making and compliance. The module should also be to:
  - a. Retain reports for up to 10 years
  - b. Filter reports by financier, component, category, reference code, GFS item, cost centre,
  - c. Export all reports to different formats e.g. pdf, excel, word, etc.,
  - d. Generate well-formatted and flexible payslips,
  - e. Generate monthly and annual tax returns, including iTax CSV files and P9s,
  - f. Leave and absence reports,
  - g. Cash, cheque and bank transfer details,
- Self-Service Portal/Employee Self-Service Module: Allows employees to access and update their personal information, view pay stubs/slips, download tax forms, and manage direct deposit details.

- Compliance and Audit Module: Ensures adherence to legal and regulatory requirements related to payroll, maintains records for audits, and facilitates compliance with labour laws and industry regulations.
- Integration Module: Facilitates integration with other systems such as HR management software, accounting systems, time-tracking tools, and enterprise resource planning (ERP) software for seamless data flow.

#### **Inspections and Tests**

- > An inspection and Acceptance Committee shall immediately after the delivery of service inspect the services and test to determine conformity to specifications at the final destination at purchaser's premises.
- The committee shall issue the acceptance certificate or reject the service if they are in non-conformity to specifications at the final destination at purchaser's premises.

## Section VII. Contract Contract Agreement

<i>of</i> an	purcha.	ne of supplier] of [city and	_ day of ntry (hereinafter called "the p <i>country of supplier]</i> (hereina	20 between <i>[name</i> ourchaser") of the one part ifter called "the supplier") of	
Wł <i>de</i>	HEREAS Scription Se goo	· S the purchaser invited bid on of goods and services]	s for certain goods and ancil and has accepted a bid by the n of <i>[contract price in words</i>	e supplier for the supply of	
NC	W THI	S AGREEMENT WITNESSE	TH AS FOLLOWS:		
1.			pressions shall have the sam the conditions of contract re		
2.		the purchaser's notification the bid form; the special conditions of of the general conditions of the self-certification form the specification (including the completed schedules	contract (SCC) contract (GCC)	and technical specifications)	
3.	In consideration of the payments to be made by the purchaser to the supplier as hereinafter mentioned, the supplier hereby covenants with the purchaser to provide the goods and services and to remedy defects therein in conformity in all respects with the provisions of the contract.				
4.	The purchaser hereby covenants to pay the supplier in consideration of the provision of the goods and services and the remedying of defects therein, the contract price or such other sum as may become payable under the provisions of the contract at the times and in the manner prescribed by the contract.				
IN WITNESS whereof the parties hereto have caused this agreement to be executed in accordance with their respective laws the day and year first above written.					
Sig	jned, se rchaser	ealed, delivered by r)	the	(for the	
	jned, se pplier)	ealed, delivered by	the	(for the	

Section VII. Contract 63

### Section VII (A). General Conditions of Contract

#### **Table of clauses**

1.	Definitions	66
2.	Application	66
3.	Country of Origin	66
4.	Prohibited Practices	67
5.	Sexual Harassment, Sexual Exploitation and Abuse	69
6.	SECAP Performance Standards	69
7.	Standards	69
8.	Use of Contract Documents and Information	70
9.	Patent Rights	70
10.	Performance Security	70
11.	Inspections and Tests	71
12.	Packing	71
13.	Delivery and Documents	72
14.	Insurance	72
15.	Transportation	72
16.	Incidental Services	72
17.	Spare Parts	73
18.	Warranty	73
19.	Payment	74
20.	Prices	74
21.	Change Orders	74
22.	Contract Amendments	74
23.	Assignment	74
24.	Subcontract	75
25.	Delays in the Supplier's Performance	75
<b>26.</b> Sect	Liquidated Damages ion VII (A). General Conditions of Contract	<b>75</b>

27.	Termination for Default	75
28.	Force Majeure	76
29.	Termination for Insolvency	76
30.	Termination for Convenience	76
31.	Settlement of Disputes	77
32.	Limitation of Liability	77
33.	Governing Language	78
34.	Applicable Law	78
35.	Notices	78
36.	Taxes and Duties	78

#### **General Conditions of Contract**

#### 1. Definitions

- 1.1 In this contract, the following terms shall be interpreted as indicated:
  - a) "Fund" means the International Fund for Agricultural Development.
  - b) "The contract" means the agreement entered into between the purchaser and the supplier, as recorded in the contract form signed by the parties, including all attachments and appendices thereto and all documents incorporated by reference therein.
  - c) "The contract price" means the price payable to the supplier under the contract for the full and proper performance of its contractual obligations.
  - d) "The goods" means all of the equipment, machinery, commodities and/or other materials which the supplier is required to supply to the purchaser under the contract.
  - e) "The services" means those services ancillary to the supply of the goods, such as transportation and insurance, and any other incidental services, such as installation, commissioning, provision of technical assistance, training, and other such obligations of the supplier covered under the contract.
  - f) "GCC" means the General Conditions of Contract contained in this section.
  - g) "SCC" means the Special Conditions of Contract.
  - h) "The purchaser" means the entity purchasing the goods, as named in the SCC.
  - i) "The purchaser's country" is the purchaser's country.
  - j) "The supplier" means the individual or firm supplying the goods and services under this contract and named in SCC.
  - k) "The Project Site", where applicable, means the place or places named in the SCC.
  - I) "Day" means calendar day.

#### 2. Application

2.1 These GCC shall apply to the extent that they are not superseded by provisions of other parts of the contract.

### 3. Country of Origin

3.1 All goods and services supplied under the contract shall have their origin in eligible countries and territories, as further elaborated in the SCC.

Section VII (A). General Conditions of Contract

3.2 For purposes of this clause, "origin" means the place where the goods were mined, grown, or produced, or from which the services are supplied. goods are produced when, through manufacturing, processing, or substantial and major assembly of components, a commercially recognized new product results that is substantially different in basic characteristics or in purpose or utility from its components. The origin of goods and services is distinct from the nationality of the supplier.

### 4. Prohibited Practices

- 4.1 The Fund requires that all beneficiaries of IFAD funding, including the purchaser and any bidders, implementing partners, service providers, suppliers, sub-suppliers, contractors, sub-contractors, consultants, sub-consultants, and any of their agents (whether declared or not) and personnel observe the highest standards of ethics during the procurement and execution of such contracts, and comply with IFAD's Policy on Preventing Fraud and Corruption in its Activities and Operations, revised on 12 December 2018 and attached as Section VIII of this document (EB 2018/125/R.6, hereinafter "IFAD's Anti-Corruption Policy").
- 4.2 For the purposes of these provisions, and consistent with IFAD's Anticorruption Policy, the terms set forth below are defined as follows, and sometimes referred to collectively as "Prohibited Practices":
  - a) "corrupt practice" is the offering, giving, receiving, or soliciting, directly or indirectly, of anything of value in order to improperly influence the actions of another party;
  - b) "fraudulent practice" is any act or omission, including a misrepresentation, that knowingly or recklessly misleads, or attempts to mislead, a party in order to obtain a financial or other benefit or to avoid an obligation;
  - c) "collusive practice" is an arrangement between two or more parties designed to achieve an improper purpose, including improperly influencing the actions of another party;
  - d) "coercive practice" is impairing or harming, or threatening to impair or harm, directly or indirectly, any party or the property of any party, to improperly influence the actions of that or another party;
  - e) "obstructive practice" is (i) deliberately destroying, falsifying, altering or concealing evidence that may be material to an investigation by the Fund or making false statements to investigators in order to materially impede an investigation by the Fund; (ii) threatening, harassing or intimidating any party in order to prevent that party from disclosing its knowledge of matters relevant to an investigation by the Fund or from pursuing such an investigation; and/or (iii) the commission of any act intended to materially impede the exercise of the Fund's contractual rights of audit, inspection and access to information.
- 4.3 The Fund will deny approval of a proposed contract award if it determines that the firm or individual recommended for award, or any of its personnel or agents, or its sub-consultants, sub-contractors, service providers, suppliers, sub-suppliers and/or any of their personnel or agents, has, directly or indirectly, engaged in any of the prohibited practices in connection with an

IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed activity or operation, including in competing for the contract.

- In accordance with IFAD's Anticorruption Policy, the Fund has the right to sanction firms and individuals, including by declaring them ineligible, either indefinitely or for a stated period of time, to participate in any IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed activity or operation. This may include ineligibility to: (i) be awarded or otherwise benefit from any IFAD-financed contract, financially or in any other manner; (ii) be a nominated sub-contractor, consultant, manufacturer, supplier, sub-supplier, agent or service provider of an otherwise eligible firm being awarded an IFAD-financed contract; and (iii) receive the proceeds of any loan or grant provided by the Fund.6 The Fund also has the right to unilaterally recognize debarments by any of the International Financial Institutions that are members to the Agreement for Mutual Enforcement of Debarment Decisions if such debarments meet the requirements for mutual recognition under the Agreement for Mutual Enforcement of Debarment Decisions.
- 4.5 In addition, the Fund has the right to, at any time, declare a misprocurement and/or the ineligibility of any expenditures associated with a procurement process or contract if it determines that prohibited practices occurred in connection with this procurement process or contract and that the borrower/recipient has not taken timely and appropriate action, satisfactory to the Fund, to address such practices when they occur.
- 4.6 The supplier will take appropriate measures to inform potential subcontractors, sub-consultants, suppliers, agents and any of its personnel of their obligations under IFAD's Anticorruption Policy and require their compliance with this policy in connection with their involvement in competing for, or executing, this contract.
- Bidders, suppliers, consultants, contractors, and their sub-contractors, sub-consultants, service providers, suppliers, agents and personnel, are required to fully cooperate with any investigation conducted by the Fund into possible prohibited practices, including by making personnel available for interviews and by providing full access to any and all accounts, premises, documents and records (including electronic records) relating to the relevant IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity and to have such accounts, premises, records and documents audited and/or inspected7 by auditors and/or investigators appointed by the Fund.

<sup>7</sup> Inspections include all fact-finding activities deemed relevant by the Fund to address allegations or

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> For the avoidance of doubt, a sanctioned party's ineligibility to be awarded a contract shall include, without limitation, (i) applying for pre-qualification, expressing interest in a consultancy, and bidding, either directly or as a nominated sub-contractor, nominated consultant, nominated manufacturer or supplier, or nominated service provider, in respect of such contract, and (ii) entering into an addendum or amendment introducing a material modification to any existing contract.

other indications of possible Prohibited Practices. Such fact-finding activities may include, but are not limited to: accessing and examining a firm's or individual's financial records and information, and making copies thereof as relevant; accessing and examining any other documents, data or information (whether in hard copy or electronic format) deemed relevant for the investigation or audit, and making copies thereof as relevant; interviewing staff and other relevant individuals; performing physical inspections and site visits; and obtaining third party verifications of information. It is the responsibility of the firm or individual under inspection to ensure effective compliance with their duty to cooperate vis-à-vis any potential local laws or regulations or other potentially conflicting obligations. Section VII (A). General Conditions of Contract 68

- The supplier is obliged to disclose relevant prior sanctions and criminal 4.8 convictions and any commissions or fees paid or are to be paid to any agents or other party in connection with this procurement process or the execution of the contract.
- 4.9 If the Fund determines that the supplier, or any of its sub-contractors, sub-consultants, suppliers, personnel or any agent or affiliate of any of them has, directly or indirectly, engaged in prohibited practices in connection with an IFAD-financed or IFAD-managed activity or operation, including in competing for, or executing, this contract, the purchaser may, by written notice, immediately terminate the supplier's employment under the contract and the provisions of GCC 27 shall apply.
- 4.10 The bidder shall keep all records and documents, including electronic records, relating to this procurement process available for a minimum of three (3) years after notification of completion of the process or, in case the bidder is awarded the contract, execution of the contract.
- 5. Sexual Harassment, Sexual Abuse
- 5.1 The Fund requires that all beneficiaries of IFAD Funding, including the purchaser and any bidders, implementing partners, service providers, suppliers, sub-suppliers, contractors, sub-contractors, consultants, sub-**Exploitation and** consultants, and any of their agents (whether declared or not) and personnel comply with IFAD's Policy on Preventing and Responding to Sexual Harassment, Sexual Exploitation and Abuse. Purchasers, suppliers and bidders shall take all appropriate measures to prevent and prohibit sexual harassment and sexual exploitation and abuse on the part of their personnel and subcontractors or anyone else directly or indirectly employed by them or any of subcontractors in the performance of the contract. Purchasers, suppliers and bidders shall immediately report to the purchaser or IFAD any incidents of sexual harassment and sexual exploitation and abuse arising out of or in connection with the performance of the contract or prior to its execution, including convictions, disciplinary measures, sanctions or investigations. The purchaser may take measures, including immediate termination of the contract, against the supplier, its personnel or any subcontractors, if at any time the purchaser becomes aware of proven acts of sexual harassment, sexual exploitation and abuse by the supplier and/or its personnel, directly or through an agent, in competing for, or in performance of, this contract.
- 6. SECAP **Performance Standards**
- The contract shall be implemented in a manner consistent with IFAD's 6.1 Social, Environmental and Climate Assessment Procedures (SECAP), available on https://www.ifad.org/en/secap.
- 7. Standards
- 7.1 The goods supplied under this contract shall conform to the standards mentioned in the technical specifications, and, when no applicable standard is mentioned, to the authoritative standards appropriate to the goods' country of origin. Such standards shall be the latest issued by the concerned institution.

- **8.** Use of Contract 8.1 Information
- The supplier shall not, without the purchaser's prior written consent, **Documents and** disclose the contract, or any provision thereof, or any specification, plan, drawing, pattern, sample, or information furnished by or on behalf of the purchaser in connection therewith, to any person other than a person employed by the supplier in the performance of the contract. Disclosure to any such employed person shall be made in confidence and shall extend only so far as may be necessary for purposes of such performance.
  - The supplier shall not, without the purchaser's prior written consent, make use of any document or information enumerated in GCC clause 8.1 except for purposes of performing the contract.
  - Any document enumerated in GCC clause 8.1, other than the contract itself, shall remain the property of the purchaser and shall be returned (all copies) to the purchaser on completion of the supplier's performance under the contract if so required by the purchaser.
- 9. Patent Rights
- 9.1 The supplier shall indemnify the purchaser against all third-party claims of infringement of patent, trademark, or industrial design rights arising from use of the goods or any part thereof in the purchaser's country.
- 10. **Performance** 10.1 Within fourteen (14) days of receipt of the notification of contract award, the successful bidder shall furnish to the purchaser the performance Security security in the amount specified in the SCC.
  - 10.2 The proceeds of the performance security shall be payable to the purchaser as compensation for any loss resulting from the supplier's failure to complete its obligations under the contract.
  - 10.3 The performance security shall be denominated in the currency of this contract and shall be in one of the following forms:
    - a) a bank guarantee or an irrevocable letter of credit issued by a reputable bank located in the purchaser's country or abroad, acceptable to the purchaser, in the form provided in the bidding documents or another form acceptable to the purchaser; or
    - b) a cashier's or certified check.
  - 10.4 The performance security will be discharged by the purchaser and returned to the supplier not later than thirty (30) days following the date of completion of the supplier's performance obligations under the contract, including any warranty obligations, unless otherwise specified in SCC.

#### 11. and Tests

- **Inspections** 11.1 The purchaser or its representative shall have the right to inspect and/or to test the goods and services to confirm their conformity to the contract specifications at no extra cost to the purchaser. The **SCC** and the technical specifications shall specify what inspections and tests the purchaser requires and where they are to be conducted. The purchaser shall notify the supplier in writing, in a timely manner, of the identity of any representatives retained for these purposes.
  - 11.2 The inspections and tests may be conducted on the premises of the supplier or its subcontractor(s), at point of delivery, and/or at the goods' final destination. If conducted on the premises of the supplier or its subcontractor(s), all reasonable facilities and assistance, including access to drawings and production data, shall be furnished to the inspectors at no charge to the purchaser.
  - 11.3 Should any inspected or tested goods fail to conform to the Specifications, the purchaser may reject the goods, and the supplier shall either replace the rejected goods or make alterations necessary to meet specification requirements free of cost to the purchaser.
  - 11.4 The purchaser's right to inspect, test and, where necessary, reject the goods after the goods' arrival in the purchaser's country shall in no way be limited or waived by reason of the goods having previously been inspected, tested, and passed by the purchaser or its representative prior to the goods' shipment from the country of origin.
  - 11.5 Nothing in GCC clause 11 shall in any way release the supplier from any warranty or other obligations under this contract.

#### 12. **Packing**

- 12.1 The supplier shall provide such packing of the goods as is required to prevent their damage or deterioration during transit to their final destination, as indicated in the contract. The packing shall be sufficient to withstand, without limitation, rough handling during transit and exposure to extreme temperatures, salt and precipitation during transit, and open storage. Packing case size and weights shall take into consideration, where appropriate, the remoteness of the goods' final destination and the absence of heavy handling facilities at all points in transit.
- 12.2 The packing, marking, and documentation within and outside the packages shall comply strictly with such special requirements as shall be expressly provided for in the contract, including additional requirements, if any, specified in SCC, and in any subsequent instructions ordered by the purchaser.

- **13. Delivery and** 13.1 Delivery of the goods shall be made by the supplier in accordance with **Documents** the terms specified in the schedule of requirements.
  - 13.2 For purposes of the contract, "EXW," "CIF," "CIP," and other trade terms used to describe the obligations of the parties shall have the meanings assigned to them by the current edition of *Incoterms* published by the International Chamber of Commerce, Paris.
  - 13.3 Documents to be submitted by the supplier are specified **in the SCC**.

#### 14. Insurance

- 14.1 The goods/services supplied under the contract shall be fully insured in a freely convertible currency against loss or damage incidental to manufacture or acquisition, transportation, storage, and delivery in the manner **specified in the SCC.**
- 14.2 Where delivery of the goods is required by the purchaser on a CIF or CIP basis, the supplier shall arrange and pay for cargo insurance, naming the purchaser as beneficiary.
- **15. Transportati** 15.1 Where the supplier is required under the contract to deliver the goods on CIF or CIP, transport of the goods to the port of destination or such other named place of destination in the purchaser's country as specified in the contract, shall be arranged and paid for by the supplier and the cost thereof shall be included in the contract price. No restriction shall be placed on the choice of carrier.
  - 15.2 Where the supplier is required under the contract to transport the goods to a specified place of destination within the purchaser's country, defined as the Project Site, transport to such place of destination in the purchaser's country, including insurance and storage, as shall be specified in the contract, shall be arranged by the supplier, and related costs shall be included in the contract price.

### 16. Incidental Services

16.1 The supplier may be required to provide any additional services as **specified in the SCC**.

- **17. Spare Parts** 17.1 As **specified in the SCC,** the supplier may be required to provide any or all of the following materials, notifications, and information pertaining to spare parts manufactured or distributed by the supplier:
  - a) such spare parts as the purchaser may elect to purchase from the supplier, provided that this election shall not relieve the supplier of any warranty obligations under the contract; and
  - b) in the event of termination of production of the spare parts:
    - (i) advance notification to the purchaser of the pending termination, in sufficient time to permit the purchaser to procure needed requirements; and
    - (ii) following such termination, furnishing at no cost to the purchaser, the blueprints, drawings, and specifications of the spare parts, if requested.

## 18. Warranty

- 18.1 The supplier warrants that the goods supplied under the contract are new, unused, of the most recent or current models, and that they incorporate all recent improvements in design and materials unless provided otherwise in the contract. The supplier further warrants that all goods supplied under this contract shall have no defect, arising from design, materials, or workmanship (except when the design and/or material is required by the purchaser's specifications) or from any act or omission of the supplier, that may develop under normal use of the supplied goods in the conditions prevailing in the purchaser's country.
- 18.2 This warranty shall remain valid for twelve (12) months after the goods, or any portion thereof as the case may be, have been delivered to and accepted at the final destination indicated in the contract, or for eighteen (18) months after the date of shipment from the port or place of loading in the source country, whichever period concludes earlier, unless specified otherwise in the SCC.
- 18.3 The purchaser shall promptly notify the supplier in writing of any claims arising under this warranty.
- 18.4 Upon receipt of such notice, the supplier shall, within the period specified **in the SCC** and with all reasonable speed, repair or replace the defective goods or parts thereof, without costs to the purchaser.
- 18.5 If the supplier, having been notified, fails to remedy the defect(s) within the period specified **in the SCC**, the purchaser may proceed to take such remedial action as may be necessary, at the supplier's risk and expense and without prejudice to any other rights which the purchaser may have against the supplier under the contract.

## 19. Payment

- 19.1 The method and conditions of payment to be made to the supplier under this contract shall be **specified in the SCC.**
- 19.2 The supplier's request(s) for payment shall be made to the purchaser in writing, accompanied by an invoice describing, as appropriate, the goods delivered and services performed, and by documents submitted pursuant to GCC clause 13, and upon fulfillment of other obligations stipulated in the contract.
- 19.3 Payments shall be made promptly by the purchaser, but in no case later than forty-five (45) days after submission of an invoice or claim by the supplier.
- 19.4 The currency in which payments shall be made to the supplier under this contract shall be those **specified in the SCC.**

#### 20. Prices

20.1 Prices charged by the supplier for goods delivered and services performed under the contract shall not vary from the prices quoted by the supplier in its bid except for any price adjustments **authorized in the SCC**.

## 21. Change Orders

- 21.1 The purchaser may at any time, by a written order given to the supplier pursuant to GCC clause 35, make changes within the general scope of the contract in any one or more of the following:
  - a) drawings, designs, or specifications, where goods to be furnished under the contract are to be specifically manufactured for the purchaser;
  - b) the method of shipment or packing;
  - c) the place of delivery; and/or
  - d) the related services to be provided by the supplier.
- 21.2 If any such change causes an increase or decrease in the cost of, or the time required for, the supplier's performance of any provisions under the contract, an equitable adjustment shall be made in the contract price or delivery schedule, or both, and the contract shall accordingly be amended. Any claims by the supplier for adjustment under this clause must be asserted within thirty (30) days from the date of the supplier's receipt of the purchaser's change order.

## 22. Contract Amendments

- 22.1 Subject to GCC clause 21, no variation in or modification of the terms of the contract shall be made except by written amendment signed by the parties.
- **23. Assignment** 23.1 The supplier shall not assign, in whole or in part, its obligations to perform under this contract, except with the purchaser's prior written consent.

- 24. **Subcontract**24.1 The supplier shall notify the purchaser in writing of all subcontracts awarded under this contract if not already specified in the bid. Such notification, in the original bid or later, shall not relieve the supplier from any liability or obligation under the contract.
  - 24.2 Subcontracts must comply with the provisions of GCC clause 3.

## 25. **Delays** in Performance

- 25.1 Delivery of the goods and performance of services shall be made **the Supplier's** by the supplier in accordance with the time schedule prescribed by the purchaser in the schedule of requirements.
  - 25.2 If at any time during performance of the contract, the supplier or its subcontractor(s) should encounter conditions impeding timely delivery of the goods and performance of services, the supplier shall promptly notify the purchaser in writing of the fact of the delay, its likely duration and its cause(s). As soon as practicable after receipt of the supplier's notice, the purchaser shall evaluate the situation and may at its discretion extend the supplier's time for performance, with or without liquidated damages, in which case the extension shall be ratified by the parties by amendment of contract.
  - 25.3 Except as provided under GCC clause 28, a delay by the supplier in the performance of its delivery obligations shall render the supplier liable to the imposition of liquidated damages pursuant to GCC clause 26, unless an extension of time is agreed upon pursuant to GCC clause 25.2 without the application of liquidated damages.

#### 26. Liquidated **Damages**

- 26.1 Subject to GCC clause 25, if the supplier fails to deliver any or all of the goods or to perform the services within the period(s) specified in the contract, the purchaser shall, without prejudice to its other remedies under the contract, deduct from the contract price, as liquidated damages, a sum equivalent to the percentage **specified in the SCC** of the delivered price of the delayed goods or unperformed services for each week or part thereof of delay until actual delivery or performance, up to a maximum deduction of the percentage **specified in the SCC.** Once the maximum is reached, the purchaser may consider termination of the contract pursuant to GCC clause 27.
- **27. Termination** 27.1 The purchaser, without prejudice to any other remedy for breach of contract, by written notice of default sent to the supplier, may terminate this for Default contract in whole or in part:
  - a) if the supplier fails to deliver any or all of the goods within the period(s) specified in the contract, or within any extension thereof granted by the purchaser pursuant to GCC clause 25;

- b) if the supplier fails to perform any other obligation(s) under the contract; or
- c) if the Fund determines that the supplier, or any of its sub-contractors, sub-consultants, suppliers, personnel or any agent or affiliate of any of them has, directly or indirectly, engaged in prohibited practices pursuant to GCC 4.
- d) If the purchaser becomes aware of any proven acts of sexual harassment, sexual exploitation and abuse by the supplier and/or its personnel, directly or through an agent, pursuant to GCC 5.
- 27.2 In the event the purchaser terminates the contract in whole or in part, pursuant to GCC clause 27.1, the purchaser may procure, upon such terms and in such manner as it deems appropriate, goods or services similar to those undelivered, and the supplier shall be liable to the purchaser for any excess costs for such similar goods or services. However, the supplier shall continue performance of the contract to the extent not terminated.

#### 28. **Force Maieure**

- 28.1 Notwithstanding the provisions of GCC clauses 25, 26, and 27, the supplier shall not be liable for forfeiture of its performance security, liquidated damages, or termination for default if and to the extent that its delay in performance or other failure to perform its obligations under the contract is the result of an event of force majeure.
- 28.2 For purposes of this clause, "force majeure" means an event beyond the control of the supplier and not involving the supplier's fault or negligence and not foreseeable. Such events may include, but are not restricted to, acts of the purchaser in its sovereign capacity, wars or revolutions, fires, floods, epidemics, quarantine restrictions, and freight embargoes.
- 28.3 If a force majeure situation arises, the supplier shall promptly notify the purchaser in writing of such condition and the cause thereof. Unless otherwise directed by the purchaser in writing, the supplier shall continue to perform its obligations under the contract as far as is reasonably practical, and shall seek all reasonable alternative means for performance not prevented by the force majeure event.

## 29. for Insolvency

- **Termination** 29.1 The purchaser may at any time terminate the contract by giving written notice to the supplier if the supplier becomes bankrupt or otherwise insolvent. In this event, termination will be without compensation to the supplier, provided that such termination will not prejudice or affect any right of action or remedy which has accrued or will accrue thereafter to the purchaser.
- **Termination** 30.1 The purchaser, by written notice sent to the supplier, may terminate the **30.** for Convenience contract, in whole or in part, at any time for its convenience. The notice of termination shall specify that termination is for the purchaser's convenience, the extent to which performance of the supplier under the contract is terminated, and the date upon which such termination becomes effective.

Section VII (A). General Conditions of Contract

- 30.2 The goods that are complete and ready for shipment within thirty (30) days after the supplier's receipt of notice of termination shall be accepted by the purchaser at the contract terms and prices. For the remaining goods, the purchaser may elect:
  - a) to have any portion completed and delivered at the contract terms and prices; and/or
  - b) to cancel the remainder and pay to the supplier an agreed amount for partially completed goods and services and for materials and parts previously procured by the supplier.

## 31. of Disputes

- **Settlement** 31.1 If any dispute or difference of any kind whatsoever shall arise between the purchaser and the supplier in connection with or arising out of the contract, the parties shall make every effort to resolve amicably such dispute or difference by mutual consultation.
  - 31.2 If, after thirty (30) days, the parties have failed to resolve their dispute or difference by such mutual consultation, then either the purchaser or the supplier may give notice to the other party of its intention to commence arbitration, as hereinafter provided, as to the matter in dispute, and no arbitration in respect of this matter may be commenced unless such notice is given.
    - a) Any dispute or difference in respect of which a notice of intention to commence arbitration has been given in accordance with this clause shall be finally settled by arbitration. Arbitration may be commenced prior to or after delivery of the goods under the contract.
    - b) Arbitration proceedings shall be conducted in accordance with the rules of procedure specified in the SCC.
  - Notwithstanding any reference to arbitration herein:
    - a) the parties shall continue to perform their respective obligations under the contract unless they otherwise agree; and
    - b) the purchaser shall pay the supplier any monies due to the supplier.
- 32. **Limitation of** 32.1 Except in cases of criminal negligence or willful misconduct, and in the Liability case of infringement pursuant to GCC clause 9,
  - a) the supplier shall not be liable to the purchaser, whether in contract, tort, or otherwise, for any indirect or consequential loss or damage, loss of use, loss of production, or loss of profits or interest costs, provided that this exclusion shall not apply to any obligation of the supplier to pay liquidated damages to the purchaser; and
  - b) the aggregate liability of the supplier to the purchaser, whether under the contract, in tort or otherwise, shall not exceed the total contract price, provided that this limitation shall not apply to the cost of repairing or replacing defective equipment.

# 33. Governing Language

33.1 The contract shall be written in the language specified **in the SCC**.

## 34. Applicable Law

34.1 The contract shall be interpreted in accordance with the laws of the purchaser's country.

#### 35. Notices

- 35.1 Any notice given by one party to the other pursuant to this contract shall be sent to the other party in writing to the address **specified in SCC.**
- 35.2 A notice shall be effective when delivered or on the notice's effective date, whichever is later.

## 36. Taxes and Duties

- 36.1 A foreign supplier shall be entirely responsible for all taxes, stamp duties, license fees, and other such levies imposed outside the purchaser's country.
- 36.2 A local supplier shall be entirely responsible for all taxes, duties, license fees, etc., incurred until delivery of the contracted goods to the purchaser.

## Section VII (B). Special Conditions of Contract

The following SCC shall supplement the GCC. Whenever there is a conflict, the provisions herein shall prevail over those in the GCC. The corresponding clause number of the GCC is indicated in parentheses.

#### GCC clause 1 - Definitions

# GCC 1.1 (h)—The purchaser is: **Kenya Livestock Commercialization Project (KeLCoP), State Department for Livestock Development**

GCC 1.1 (j)—The Service provider is:

# GCC 1.1 (k) – The project site is: **Kenya Livestock Commercialization Project (KeLCoP) Nakuru**

#### GCC clause 3.1 - Country of Origin

All countries and territories are eligible except those sanctioned under chapter VII of the resolutions of the Security Council of the United Nations.

#### **GCC clause 10.1 - Performance Security**

The amount of performance security, as a percentage of the contract price, shall be a minimum of **10** percent.

#### **GCC clause 10.4 - Performance Security**

Discharge of the performance security shall take place: *As indicated in sub clause GCC* 10.4

## GCC clause 11.1 - Inspections and Tests

Inspection and tests prior to shipment of goods/services and at final acceptance are as follows: Goods will be checked against the specifications given in this Bidding document.

#### GCC clause 12.2 - Packing

Packing shall be suitable for the kind the goods being procured and the transportation method used. The additional packing, marking, and documentation shall be as follows: **Not applicable** 

#### **GCC clause 13.3 - Delivery and Documents**

#### For goods supplied from abroad:

Upon shipment, the supplier shall notify the purchaser and the insurance company with the full details of the shipment, including contract number, description of goods, quantity, the vessel, the bill of lading number and date, port of loading, date of shipment, port of

Section VII (C). Contract Forms

discharge, etc. The supplier shall mail the following documents to the purchaser, with a copy to the insurance company:

- (i) copies of the supplier's invoice showing goods' description, quantity, unit price, and total amount;
- (ii) original and **1** copies of the negotiable, clean, on-board bill of lading marked "freight prepaid" OR **2** copies of nonnegotiable bill of lading;
- (iii) copies of the packing list identifying contents of each package;
- (iv) insurance certificate;
- (v) manufacturer's or supplier's warranty certificate;
- (vi) inspection certificate, issued by the nominated inspection agency, and the supplier's factory inspection report; and
- (vii) certificate of origin.

The above documents shall be received by the purchaser at least one week before arrival of the goods at the port or place of arrival and, if not received, the supplier will be responsible for any consequent expenses.

## For goods from within the purchaser's country:

Upon delivery of the goods to the transporter, the supplier shall notify the purchaser and mail the following documents to the purchaser:

- (i) copies of the supplier's invoice showing goods' description, quantity, unit price, and total amount;
- (ii) delivery note, or truck receipt;
- (iii) manufacturers or supplier's warranty certificate;

The above documents shall be received by the purchaser before arrival of the goods and, if not received, the supplier will be responsible for any consequent expenses.

## **GCC clause 14.1 - Insurance**

The Insurance shall be in an amount equal to **110 percent of the CIF or CIP value** of the goods from "warehouse" to "warehouse" on "all risks" basis, including war risks and strikes.

#### GCC clause 16.1 - Incidental Services

The supplier may be required to provide any or all of the following services, including additional services, **installation, testing and commissioning of the system** 

#### GCC clause 17.1 - Spare Parts

Section VII (C). Contract Forms

#### **None**

#### GCC clause 18.2 - Warranty

The warranty period shall be **12 months** from date of acceptance of the goods/services

#### GCC clause 18.4 - Repair or Replacement of Defective Goods/services

The period for correction of defects in the warranty period is <u>30 days</u>.

## GCC clause 18.5 - Failure to Repair or Replace Defective Goods/services

The period for correction of defects in the warranty period is **30** days.

#### **GCC clause 19.1 – Payment**

The method and conditions of payment to be made to the supplier under this contract shall be:

## Payment for goods/services supplied from abroad:

Payment shall be made in the following manner:

(i) **On acceptance:** One hundred (100) percent of the contract price of goods/services received shall be paid within forty-five (45) days of receipt of the goods upon submission of claim supported by the acceptance certificate issued by the purchaser.

Payment for goods and services supplied from within the purchaser's country: Payment for goods and services supplied from within the purchaser's country shall be made, as follows:

(i) **On delivery and acceptance:** One hundred (100) percent of the contract price shall be paid on receipt of the goods/services and upon submission of the documents specified in GCC Clause 13.

## GCC clause 19.4 - Currency of Payment

## Payment for goods and services supplied from abroad:

Payment of foreign currency portion shall be made in **NOT APPLICABLE** 

Payment of local currency portion shall be made in *Kenya Shillings* within thirty (30) days of presentation of claim supported by a certificate from the purchaser declaring that the goods have been delivered and that all other contracted services have been performed

## Payment for goods and services supplied from within the purchaser's country:

Payment for goods and services supplied from within the purchaser's country shall be made

Section VII (C). Contract Forms

## **GCC clause 20.1 Price Adjustments**

The prices charged for the goods supplied and the related services performed **shall not** be adjustable.

## GCC clause 26.1 - Liquidated Damages

The applicable rate for liquidated damages is **1% of the final contract price per week** or part thereof. The maximum deduction for liquidated damages is **10** percent of the contract price.

#### GCC clause 31.2 (b) - Settlement of Disputes

The basis of arbitration shall be:

## For a contract with a foreign supplier:

Any dispute, controversy or claim arising out of or relating to this contract, or breach, termination or invalidity thereof, shall be settled by arbitration in accordance with the UNCITRAL Arbitration Rules as at present in force. The place of arbitration shall be *Nairobi, Kenya* 

## For a contract with a supplier national of the purchaser's country:

In the case of a dispute between the purchaser and a supplier who is a national of the purchaser's country, the dispute shall be referred to adjudication or arbitration in accordance with the laws of the purchaser's country.

#### **GCC Clause 33.1 – Governing Language**

The language of the contract is **English.** 

#### GCC Clause 35.1 - Notices

The purchaser's address for notice purposes is:

# Project Coordinator Project Management and Coordination unit,

Kenya Livestock Commercialization Project (KeLCoP), P.O. Box 12261-20100 Nakuru, Kenya Nakuru-Ravine Road, Opposite KEMSA Regional office

E-mail: <a href="mailto:pmcu@kelcop.or.ke/pmcu.kelcop@gmail.com">pmcu@kelcop.or.ke/pmcu.kelcop@gmail.com</a>

The supplier's address for notice purposes	ic
	. 15

**Attachment: Price Adjustment Formula** 

**Not applicable** 

## **Section VII (C). Contract Forms**

## 1. Performance Security Form

To: [name of purchaser]					
WHEREAS <i>[name of supplier]</i> (hereinafter called "the supplier") has undertaken pursuance of contract No. <i>[reference number of the contract]</i> dated20 t <i>[description of goods and services]</i> (hereinafter called "the contract").	i, in to supply				
AND WHEREAS it has been stipulated by you in the said contract that the supplier shall furnish you with a bank guarantee by a reputable bank for the sum specified therein as security for compliance with the supplier's performance obligations in accordance with the contract.					
AND WHEREAS we have agreed to give the supplier a guarantee:					
THEREFORE WE hereby affirm that we are guarantors and responsible to you, of the supplier, up to a total of <code>[amount of the guarantee in words and figures]</code> , an undertake to pay you, upon your first written demand declaring the supplier to under the contract and without cavil or argument, any sum or sums within the <code>[amount of guarantee]</code> as aforesaid, without your needing to prove or to show greasons for your demand or the sum specified therein.	nd we be in default limits of				
This guarantee is valid until theday of20					
Signature and seal of the guarantors					
[name of bank or financial institution]					
[address]					

[date]

#### 2. Bank Guarantee Form for Advance Payment

To: [name of purchaser] [name of contract]

#### Gentlemen:

Yours truly,

In accordance with the payment provision included in the special conditions of contract, which amends clause 19 of the general conditions of contract to provide for advance payment, [name and address of supplier] (hereinafter called "the supplier") shall deposit with the purchaser a bank guarantee to guarantee its proper and faithful performance under the said clause of the contract in an amount of [amount of guarantee in figures and words].

We, the *[bank or financial institution]*, as instructed by the supplier, agree unconditionally and irrevocably to guarantee as primary obligator and not as surety merely, the payment to the purchaser on its first demand without whatsoever right of objection on our part and without its first claim to the Supplier, in the amount not exceeding *[amount of guarantee in figures and words]*.

We further agree that no change or addition to or other modification of the terms of the contract to be performed thereunder or of any of the contract documents which may be made between the purchaser and the Supplier, shall in any way release us from any liability under this guarantee, and we hereby waive notice of any such change, addition, or modification.

This guarantee shall remain valid and in full effect from the date of the advance payment received by the Supplier under the contract until [date].

	Signature and seal of the guarantors
[name of bank or financial	l institution]
[address]	
[date]	

## 3. IFAD Self-Certification Form

This self-certification form is to be completed by the contractor. The contractor shall submit the completed form together with the signed contract agreement to *[insert name of procuring entity]*. Instructions for completing this form are provided below.

Full legal name of supplier:	
Full legal name of supplier's legal representative and position:	
Full name and number of contract:	
Project with which contract was signed:	
Country:	
Date:	
understand that any material misstate information requested in this self-certific the suspension or termination of the coas well as the permanent ineligibility to activities and operations, in accordance Procurement Handbook and other applications of Preventing Fraud and (accessible at <a href="https://www.ifad.org/anticorrup">www.ifad.org/anticorrup</a>	is true and accurate in all material respects and ement, misrepresentation or failure to provide the cation may result in sanctions and remedies, including ntract between the supplier and the procuring entity, a participate in IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed with the IFAD Procurement Guidelines, the IFAD cable IFAD policies and procedures, including IFAD's Corruption in its Activities and Operations option policy) and its Policy on Preventing and the Sexual Exploitation and Abuse (accessible at a mil/asset/40738506).
Authorized Signature.	Date.

**Printed Name of Signatory:** 

person have	nnel, agents, su <b>NOT</b> engaged i	b-consultants, รเ in fraudulent, co	luding its director( ub-contractors, cons rrupt, collusive, cons nent process and th	sortium and joint vercive or obstruct	enture partners
The supplier declares that the following criminal convictions, administrative sanctions (including debarments under the Agreement for Mutual Enforcement of Debarment Decisions or the "Cross-Debarment Agreement") <sup>8</sup> and/or temporary suspensions have been imposed on the supplier and/or any of its directors, partners, proprietors, key personnel, agents, subconsultants, sub-contractors, consortium and joint venture partners:					
mea crim adm sand tem	ure of the asure (i.e., ainal conviction, ainistrative ation or porary bension)	Imposed by	Name of party convicted, sanctioned or suspended (and relationship to supplier)	Grounds for the measure (i.e., fraud in procurement or corruption in contract execution)	Date and time (duration) of measure
	criminal convictionsed, indicate "no	<u>-</u>	e sanctions or tempo	orary suspensions h	nave been
The supplier certifies that its director(s), proprietor(s), and personnel, and the personnel of its agents, sub-consultants, sub-contractors, consortium and joint venture partners are <b>NOT</b> subject to a criminal conviction, administrative sanctions or investigations for incidents of sexual harassment and sexual exploitation and abuse.					
The supplier certifies that itself, its proprietor(s), agents, sub-consultants, sub-contractors, consortium and joint venture partners have <b>NO</b> actual, potential or reasonably perceived conflicts of interest and specifically that they:					
		ner in common w	tial, and do not reas vith one or more oth		•
		•	ial, and do not reaso idder for purposes o		
	relationship, dir have access to and the executi	ectly or through on undue or undisclo on of the contract	cial, and do not reason common third parties desed information about, or influence the de for this procurement of	s, that puts them in ut or influence ove cisions of the procu	a position to r the bid process uring entity
	•	ate and do not po this process; and	tentially or reasonab	ly appear to partici	pate in more

		Do not have any actual or potential, and do not reasonably appear to have, a business or family relationship with, a member of the procuring entity's board of directors or its
		personnel, the Fund or its personnel, or any other individual that was, has been or might
		reasonably be directly or indirectly involved in any part of (i) the preparation of the bidding
		document, (ii) the selection process for this procurement, or (iii) execution of the contract, unless the actual, potential or reasonably conflict stemming from this relationship has
		been explicitly authorized by the Fund in writing.
		[To be completed only if the previous boxes were not checked]
		The supplier declares the following actual, potential or reasonably perceived conflicts of interest, that may affect, or might reasonably be perceived by others to affect, impartiality
		in any matter relevant to the procurement process, including the selection process and
		the execution of the contract, with the understanding and acceptance that any action upon this disclosure shall be entirely under the Fund's discretion:
		[provide detailed description of any actual, potential or reasonably perceived conflicts of
		interest including their nature and the personnel, proprietor(s), agents, sub-consultants,
		sub-contractors, consortium or joint venture partners affected.]
		upplier certifies that <b>NO</b> gratuities, fees, commissions, gifts or anything else of value, other
		those shown in the bid, have been paid or exchanged or are to be paid or exchanged with ct to the present procurement process and this contract.
	•	
	OR	
		be completed only if the previous box was not checked]
		supplier declares that the following gratuities, fees, commissions, gifts or anything else of have been exchanged, paid or are to be exchanged or paid with respect to the present
		rement process and this contract:
	- [1	Name of Recipient/Address/Date/Reason/Amount]
	- [1	Name of Recipient/Address/Date/Reason/Amount]
	The s	supplier acknowledges and accepts to notify the procuring entity in the event of any
		rial change in connection with this self-certification form throughout the duration of ontract.
In		tions for completing the self-certification form

The World Bank listing of ineligible firms and individuals is a searchable database that returns a positive or negative search results page upon submission of a name to be searched, in order to document the eligibility.

The supplier should print out, date, and attach the results page(s) to the self-certification form, which should read, "no matching records found".

If (a) record(s) has/have been found – i.e. the results page(s) shows one or more individuals or entities, including the supplier itself are ineligible for contracts of the World Bank on the grounds of "cross-debarment", the supplier should provide a detailed account of these

<sup>8</sup> The Cross-Debarment Agreement was entered into by the World Bank Group, the Inter-American Development Bank, the African Development Bank, the Asian Development Bank and the European Bank for Reconstruction and Development, additional information may be located at: http://crossdebarment.org/.
Section VII (C). Contract Forms
88

sanctions and their duration as applicable or notify the procuring entity and in case the supplier believes the finding is a "false positive".

The procuring entity will determine whether to proceed with the contract or allow the supplier to make a substitution. This determination will be made on a case by case basis and will require approval by IFAD regardless of the estimated value of the proposed contract.

All of these documents must be retained by the supplier as part of the overall record of the contract with the procuring entity for the duration of the contract and for a minimum period of three years following the completion of the contract.

# Section VIII. Revised IFAD Policy on Preventing Fraud and Corruption in its Activities and Operations

#### I. Introduction

- 1. The Fund recognizes that the prevention and mitigation of fraud and corruption in its activities and operations are core components of its development mandate and fiduciary duties. The Fund does not tolerate the diversion or waste of its resources through the practices defined in paragraph 6 below.
- 2. The objective of this policy is to establish the general principles, responsibilities and procedures to be applied by the Fund in preventing and addressing prohibited practices in its activities and operations.
- 3. This policy takes effect on the date of its issuance. It supersedes and replaces the IFAD Policy on Preventing Fraud and Corruption in its Activities and Operations (EB 2005/85/R.5/Rev.1) dated 24 November 2005.

#### **II. Policy**

## A. General principles

- 4. The Fund has no tolerance towards prohibited practices in its activities and operations. All individuals and entities listed in paragraph 7 below must take appropriate action to prevent, mitigate and combat prohibited practices when participating in an IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity.
- The Fund endeavors to ensure that individuals and entities that help to prevent or report, in good faith, allegations of prohibited practices are protected against retaliation and to protect individuals and entities that are the subject of unfair or malicious allegations.

## **B.** Prohibited practices

- 6. The following practices are considered to be prohibited practices when engaged in connection with an IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity:
  - (a) A "corrupt practice" is the offering, giving, receiving or soliciting, directly or indirectly, of anything of value in order to improperly influence the actions of another party;
  - (b) A "fraudulent practice" is any act or omission, including a misrepresentation, that knowingly or recklessly misleads, or attempts to mislead, a party in order to obtain a financial or other benefit or to avoid an obligation;
  - (c) A "collusive practice" is an arrangement between two or more parties designed to achieve an improper purpose, including improperly influencing the actions of another party;
  - (d) A "coercive practice" is impairing or harming, or threatening to impair or harm, directly or indirectly, any party or the property of the party in order to improperly influence the actions of that or another party;
  - (e) An "obstructive practice" is: (i) deliberately destroying, falsifying, altering or concealing evidence that may be material to an investigation by the Fund or

making false statements to investigators in order to materially impede an investigation by the Fund; (ii) threatening, harassing or intimidating any party in order to prevent that party from disclosing its knowledge of matters relevant to an investigation by the Fund or from pursuing such an investigation; and/or (iii) the commission of any act intended to materially impede the exercise of the Fund's contractual rights of audit, inspection and access to information.

## C. Scope

- 7. This policy applies to all IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operations and activities and to the following individuals and entities:
  - (a) IFAD staff and other persons working for IFAD as non-staff personnel ("IFAD
  - (b) staff and non-staff personnel");
  - (c) Individuals and entities holding a commercial contract with the Fund and any of their agents or personnel ("vendors");
  - (d) Public entities receiving IFAD financing or financing managed by the Fund and any of their agents or personnel ("government recipients") and private entities receiving IFAD financing or financing managed by the Fund and any of their agents or personnel ("non-government recipients") (all collectively referred to as "recipients"); and
  - (e) Individuals and entities, other than those referred to above, that receive, apply to receive, are responsible for the deposit or transfer of, or take or influence decisions regarding the use of proceeds from IFAD financing or financing managed by the Fund, including, but not limited to, implementing partners, service providers, contractors, suppliers, subcontractors, sub- suppliers, bidders, consultants and any of their agents or personnel. (All such individuals and entities are collectively referred to as "third parties".)

## **D.** Responsibilities

## (i) Responsibilities of the Fund

- 8. The Fund endeavors to prevent, mitigate and combat prohibited practices in its operations and activities. This may include adopting and maintaining:
  - (a) Communication channels and a legal framework designed to ensure that this policy is communicated to IFAD staff and non-staff personnel, vendors, recipients and third parties and that it is reflected in procurement documents and contracts relating to IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed activities and operations;
  - (b) Fiduciary controls and supervisory processes designed to support adherence to this policy by IFAD staff and non-staff personnel, vendors, recipients and third parties;
  - (c) Measures relating to the receipt of confidential complaints, whistle-blower protection, investigations, sanctions and disciplinary measures which are designed to ensure that prohibited practices can be properly reported and addressed; and
  - (d) Measures designed to ensure that the Fund can report individuals and entities that have been found to have engaged in prohibited practices to other

multilateral organizations which may be exposed to similar actions by the same individuals and entities and to local authorities in cases where local laws may have been violated.

# (ii) Responsibilities of IFAD staff and non-staff personnel, vendors and third parties

- 9. When participating in an IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity, IFAD staff and non-staff personnel, vendors and third parties will:
  - (a) Refrain from engaging in prohibited practices;
  - (b) Participate in due diligence checks and disclose, as required, information relating to themselves or any of their key personnel concerning relevant criminal convictions, administrative sanctions and/or temporary suspensions; information concerning agents engaged in connection with a procurement process or contract, including the commissions or fees paid or to be paid; and information concerning any actual or potential conflicts of interest in connection with a procurement process or the execution of a contract;
  - (c) Promptly report to the Fund any allegations or other indications of prohibited practices that come to their attention by virtue of their involvement in an IFADfinanced and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity;
  - (d) Fully cooperate with any investigation conducted by the Fund, including by making personnel available for interviews and providing full access to any and all accounts, premises, documents and records (including electronic records) relating to the relevant IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity, and by having such accounts, premises, documents and records audited and/or inspected by auditors and/or investigators appointed by the Fund; and
  - (e) Maintain strict confidentiality regarding any and all information received as a consequence of their participation in an IFAD investigation or sanctioning process.
- 10. When participating in an IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity, vendors and third parties will maintain all accounts, documents and records relating to that operation or activity for an adequate period of time, as specified in the relevant procurement documents or contract.

## (iii) Responsibilities of recipients

- 11. When participating in an IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity, recipients will take appropriate action to prevent, mitigate and combat prohibited practices. In particular, they will:
  - (a) Adopt appropriate fiduciary and administrative practices and institutional arrangements in order to ensure that the proceeds of any IFAD financing or financing managed by the Fund are used only for the purposes for which they were provided;
  - (b) During selection processes and/or prior to entering into a contractual relationship with a third party, conduct appropriate due diligence checks of the selected bidder or potential contractor, including by verifying whether the selected bidder or potential contractor is publicly debarred by any of the IFIs that are signatories to the Agreement for Mutual Enforcement of Debarment

- Decisions<sup>9</sup> and, if so, whether the debarment meets the requirements for mutual recognition under the Agreement for Mutual Enforcement of Debarment Decisions;
- (c) Take appropriate action to inform third parties and beneficiaries (defined as "persons whom the Fund intends to serve through its grants and loans") of the present policy as well as the Fund's confidential and secure e-mail address for the receipt of complaints concerning prohibited practices;
- (d) Include provisions in procurement documents and contracts with third parties which:
  - (i) Require third parties to disclose, in the course of a procurement process and any time thereafter, information relating to themselves or any of their key personnel concerning relevant criminal convictions, administrative sanctions and/or temporary suspensions; information concerning agents engaged in connection with a procurement process or the execution of a contract, including the commissions or fees paid or to be paid; and information concerning any actual or potential conflicts of interest in connection with a procurement process or the execution of a contract;
  - (ii) Require third parties to promptly report to the Fund any allegations or other indications of prohibited practices that come to their attention by virtue of their involvement in an IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity;
  - (iii) Inform third parties of the Fund's jurisdiction to investigate allegations and other indications of prohibited practices and to impose sanctions on third parties for such practices in connection with an IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity;
  - (iv) Require third parties to fully cooperate with any investigation conducted by the Fund, including by making personnel available for interviews and by providing full access to any and all accounts, premises, documents and records (including electronic records) relating to the relevant IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity and to have such accounts, premises, records and documents audited and/or inspected
  - (v) by auditors and/or investigators appointed by the Fund;
  - (vi) Require third parties to maintain all accounts, documents and records relating to an IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity for an adequate period of time as agreed with the Fund;
  - (vii) Inform third parties of the Fund's policy of unilaterally recognizing debarments imposed by other IFIs if such debarments meet the requirements for mutual recognition under the Agreement for Mutual Enforcement of Debarment Decisions; and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> The Agreement for Mutual Enforcement of Debarment Decisions, dated 9 April 2010, was signed by five of the leading IFIs, namely, the African Development Bank Group, the Asian Development Bank, the European Bank for Reconstruction and Development, the Inter-American Development Bank and the World Bank Group.

- (viii) Provide for early contract termination or suspension by the recipient if such termination or suspension is required as a consequence of a temporary suspension or sanction imposed or recognized by the Fund;
- (e) Promptly inform the Fund of any allegations or other indications of Prohibited Practices that come to their attention;
- (f) Fully cooperate with any investigation conducted by the Fund, including by making personnel available for interviews and by providing full access to any and all accounts, premises, documents and records (including electronic records) relating to the relevant IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity and to have such accounts, premises, documents and records audited and/or inspected by auditors and/or investigators appointed by the Fund;
- (g) Maintain all accounts, documents and records relating to an IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity for an adequate period of time, as specified in the relevant financing agreement; and
- (h) Maintain strict confidentiality regarding any and all information received as a consequence of their participation in an IFAD investigation or sanctioning process.
- 12. Where the Fund finds that prohibited practices have occurred, recipients will: (a) Take appropriate corrective measures in coordination with the Fund; and (b) Give full effect to any temporary suspension or sanction imposed or recognized by the Fund, including by not selecting a bidder, not entering into a contract or suspending or terminating a contractual relationship.
- 13. Prior to the implementation of an IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity, government recipients will inform the Fund of the arrangements that they have made for receiving and taking action in response to allegations of fraud and corruption relating to the IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity, including by designating an independent and competent local authority to be responsible for receiving, reviewing and investigating such allegations.
- 14. When participating in an IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity, government recipients will, in consultation with the Fund, take timely and appropriate action to launch a local investigation into allegations and/or other indications of fraud and corruption relating to the IFAD-financed and/or IFAD- managed operation or activity; inform the Fund of the actions taken in any such investigation at such intervals as may be agreed upon by the recipient and the Fund on a case-by-case basis; and, upon the completion of such investigation, promptly share the findings and results thereof, including the supporting evidence, with the Fund. Government recipients will work with the Fund to coordinate any actions other than investigations that they may wish to undertake in response to an alleged or otherwise indicated prohibited practice.
- 15. Government recipients are encouraged to have in place, in accordance with their laws and regulations, effective whistle-blower protection measures and confidential reporting channels in order to appropriately receive and address allegations of fraud and corruption relating to IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operations and activities.

#### **E. Process**

#### (i) Reporting

- 16. A designated confidential and secure e-mail address for the receipt of allegations of prohibited practices is available on the Fund's website.
- 17. In the event of uncertainty as to whether or not an act or omission constitutes a prohibited practice, the designated confidential and secure e-mail address may be used to seek guidance.
- 18. The Fund treats all reported allegations with strict confidentiality. This means that the Fund does not normally reveal the identity of a reporting party to anybody outside of the investigative, sanctioning or disciplinary process without the consent of the reporting party.
- 19. The Fund endeavours to provide protection from retaliation to any individuals or entities that have helped prevent or have reported to the Fund, in good faith, allegations or other indications of prohibited practices. IFAD staff and non-staff personnel are protected from retaliation under the Fund's Whistle-blower Protection Procedures.

## (ii) Investigations

- 20. Where the Fund has reason to believe that prohibited practices may have occurred, the Fund may decide to review and investigate the matter, irrespective of any investigative actions launched or planned by the recipient.
- 21. The purpose of an investigation conducted by the Fund is to determine whether an individual or entity has engaged in one or more prohibited practices in connection with an IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity.
- 22. Reviews and investigations conducted by the Fund are, inter alia:
  - (a) Strictly confidential, meaning that the Fund does not disclose to anyone outside of the investigative, sanctioning or disciplinary process any evidence or information relating to the review or investigation, including the outcome of a review or investigation, unless such disclosure is allowed under the Fund's legal framework;
  - (b) Independent, meaning that no authority is allowed to interfere with an ongoing review or investigation or to otherwise intervene in, influence or stop such a review or investigation; and
  - (c) Administrative, as opposed to criminal, in nature, meaning that reviews and investigations conducted by the Fund are governed by the Fund's rules and procedures, not by local laws.
- 23. The office within the Fund that is mandated to conduct reviews and investigations into alleged or otherwise indicated prohibited practices is the Office of Audit and Oversight (AUO). Without prejudice to paragraphs 9(d) and 11(f), AUO may agree not to disclose to anybody outside of AUO any evidence or information that it has obtained on the condition that such evidence or information may be used solely for the purpose of generating new evidence or information, unless the provider of the evidence or information consents.

#### F. Sanctions and related measures

## (i) Temporary suspensions

- 24. During the course of an IFAD review or investigation, or pending the conclusion of a sanctioning process, the Fund may decide, at any time, to temporarily suspend payments to IFAD non-staff personnel, non-government recipients, vendors or third parties or to temporarily suspend their eligibility to participate in IFAD- financed and/or IFAD-managed operations and activities for an initial period of six (6) months, subject to a possible extension of that suspension for an additional six (6) months.
- 25. IFAD staff may be temporarily suspended from their duties in accordance with the applicable human resources framework.

#### (ii) Sanctions

- 26. If the Fund determines that IFAD non-staff personnel, non-government recipients, vendors or third parties have engaged in prohibited practices, the Fund may impose administrative sanctions on such individuals or entities.
- 27. Sanctions are imposed on the basis of: (i) the findings and evidence presented by AUO, including mitigating and exculpatory evidence; and (ii) any evidence or arguments submitted by the subject of the investigation in response to the findings presented by AUO.
- 28. The Fund may apply any of the following sanctions or a combination thereof:
  - (a) Debarment, which is defined as declaring an individual or entity ineligible, either indefinitely or for a stated period of time, to: (i) be awarded any IFAD- financed contract; (ii) benefit, financially or otherwise, from any IFAD- financed contract, including by being engaged as a subcontractor; and (iii) otherwise participate in the preparation or implementation of any IFAD- financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity;
  - (b) Debarment with conditional release, which is defined as a debarment that is terminated upon compliance with conditions set forth in the sanction decision;
  - (c) Conditional non-debarment, which is defined as requiring an individual or entity to comply with certain remedial, preventive or other measures as a condition for non-debarment on the understanding that a failure to comply with such measures within a prescribed period of time will result in an automatic debarment under the terms provided for in the sanction decision;
  - (d) Restitution, which is defined as a payment to another party or the Fund (with respect to the Fund's resources) of an amount equivalent to the amount of the diverted funds or the economic benefit obtained as a result of having engaged in a prohibited practice; and
  - (e) Letter of reprimand, which is defined as a formal letter of censure for the actions of an individual or entity which informs that individual or entity that any future violation will lead to more severe sanctions.
- 29. The Fund may extend the application of a sanction to any affiliate of a sanctioned party even if the affiliate has not been directly involved in the prohibited practice. An affiliate is defined as any individual or entity that is: (i) directly or indirectly controlled by the sanctioned party; (ii) under common ownership or control with the sanctioned party; or (iii) acting as an officer, employee or agent of the sanctioned party, including owners of the sanctioned party and/or those who exercise control over the sanctioned party.

30. For the purposes of IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operations and activities, the Fund may consider as debarred individuals and entities that have been debarred by another IFI where: (i) that IFI is a signatory to the Agreement for Mutual Enforcement of Debarment Decisions; and (ii) such debarment meets the requirements for mutual recognition under the Agreement for Mutual Enforcement of Debarment Decisions.<sup>10</sup>

## (iii) Disciplinary measures

31. If the Fund finds that IFAD staff have engaged in prohibited practices, the Fund may apply disciplinary measures and may require restitution or other compensation in accordance with the applicable human resources framework.

## G. Referrals and information-sharing

- 32. The Fund may, at any time, refer information or evidence relating to an ongoing or completed investigative, sanctioning or disciplinary process to the local authorities of a Member State. In determining whether such a referral is appropriate, the Fund takes into consideration the interests of the Fund, the affected Member States, the individuals or entities under investigation and any other persons, such as witnesses, who are involved in the case.
- 33. If the Fund obtains information or evidence indicating potential wrongdoing in connection with the operations and/or activities of another multilateral organization, the Fund may make such information or evidence available to the other organization for the purposes of its own investigative, sanctioning or disciplinary processes.
- 34. In order to facilitate and regulate the confidential exchange of information and evidence with local authorities and multilateral organizations, the Fund seeks to conclude agreements which establish the rules for such an exchange.

## **H. Operational responses to Prohibited Practices**

#### (i) Rejection of an award of contract

35. The Fund may refuse to give its no-objection to the award of a contract to a third party if it determines that the third party, or any of its personnel, agents, sub consultants, subcontractors, service providers, suppliers and/or their employees, engaged in a prohibited practice while competing for the contract in question.

#### (ii) Declaration of misprocurement and/or ineligibility of expenditures

36. The Fund may, at any time, declare a misprocurement and/or the ineligibility of any expenditures associated with a procurement process or contract if it determines that a third party or a representative of the recipient has engaged in a prohibited practice in connection with the procurement process or contract at issue and that the recipient has not taken timely and appropriate action, satisfactory to the Fund, to address such practices when they occur.

## (iii) Suspension or cancellation of loan or grant

37. If the Fund determines that a recipient has not taken timely and appropriate action, satisfactory to the Fund, to address prohibited practices when they occur, the Fund

 <sup>10</sup> The Fund may, in the future, decide to also recognize debarments imposed by entities that are not signatories to the Agreement for Mutual Enforcement of Debarment Decisions.
 Section VIII. IFAD Policy on Preventing Fraud and Corruption in its Activities and Operations
 97

may suspend or cancel, in whole or in part, the loan or grant affect practices.	

#### BENEFICIAL OWNERSHIP DISCLOSURE FORM

## (Amended and issued pursuant to PPRA CIRCULAR No. 02/2022)

# INSTRUCTIONS TO TENDERERS: DELETE THIS BOX ONCE YOU HAVE COMPLETED THE FORM

This Beneficial Ownership Disclosure Form ("Form") is to be completed by the successful tenderer pursuant to Regulation 13 (2A) and 13 (6) of the Companies (Beneficial Ownership Information) Regulations, 2020. In case of joint venture, the tenderer must submit a separate Form for each member. The beneficial ownership information to be submitted in this Form shall be current as of the date of its submission.

For the purposes of this Form, a Beneficial Owner of a Tenderer is any natural person who ultimately owns or controls the legal person (tenderer) or arrangements or a natural person on whose behalf a transaction is conducted, and includes those persons who exercise ultimate effective control over a legal person (Tenderer) or arrangement.

Tender Reference No.:	
	_[insert identification no] Name of the
Tender Title/Description:	[insert name of
the assignment] to:	_[insert complete name of Procuring
Entity]	
notification of award] to furnis	in your notification of award dated <i>[insert date of</i> h additional information on beneficial ownership:
applicable and delete the option	ns that are not applicable]

I) We here by provide the following beneficial ownership information.

#### Details of beneficial ownership

Details of all Beneficial Owners	% of shares a person holds in the company Directly or indirectly	% of voting rights a person holds in the company	Whether a person directly or indirectly holds a right to appoint or remove a member of the board of directors of the company or an equivalent governing body of the Tenderer (Yes / No)	Whether a person directly or indirectly exercises significant influence or control over the Company (tenderer) (Yes / No)
Full Name	Directly	Directly	0 0	1. Exercises
National identity card number or Passport number	of shares	% of voting rights	appoint a majority of the board of the directors or an equivalent	significant influence or control over the Company

	Details of all Beneficial Owners	% of shares a person holds in the company Directly or indirectly	% of voting rights a person holds in the company	Whether a person directly or indirectly holds a right to appoint or remove a member of the board of directors of the company or an equivalent governing body of the Tenderer (Yes / No)	Whether a person directly or indirectly exercises significant influence or control over the Company (tenderer) (Yes / No)
1.	Personal Identification Number (where applicable) Nationality Date of birth [dd/mm/yyyy] Postal address Residential address Telephone number Email address Occupation or profession	Indirectly % of shares	Indirectly	governing body of the Tenderer: YesNo 2. Is this right held directly or indirectly?:  Direct	body of the Company (tenderer)  YesNo  2. Is this influence or control exercised directly or indirectly?  Direct
					Indirect
2.	Full Name  National identity card number or Passport number  Personal Identification Number (where applicable)  Nationality(ies)  Date of birth [dd/mm/yyyy]  Postal address  Residential address  Telephone number  Email address  Occupation or profession	Directly % of shares  Indirectly % of shares	Directly % of voting rights  Indirectly % of voting rights	1. Having the right to appoint a majority of the board of the directors or an equivalent governing body of the Tenderer: YesNo  2. Is this right held directly or indirectly?:  Direct	1. Exercises significant influence or control over the Company body of the Company (tenderer) YesNo  2. Is this influence or control exercised directly or indirectly?  Direct  Indirect

	Details of all Beneficial Owners	% of shares a person holds in the company Directly or indirectly	% of voting rights a person holds in the company	Whether a person directly or indirectly holds a right to appoint or remove a member of the board of directors of the company or an equivalent governing body of the Tenderer (Yes / No)	Whether a person directly or indirectly exercises significant influence or control over the Company (tenderer) (Yes / No)
3. e.t .c					

- II) Am fully aware that beneficial ownership information above shall be reported to the Public Procurement Regulatory Authority together with other details in relation to contract awards and shall be maintained in the Government Portal, published and made publicly available pursuant to Regulation 13(5) of the Companies (Beneficial Ownership Information) Regulations, 2020.(Notwithstanding this paragraph Personally Identifiable Information in line with the Data Protection Act shall not be published or made public). Note that Personally Identifiable Information (PII) is defined as any information that can be used to distinguish one person from another and can be used to deanonymize previously anonymous data. This information includes National identity card number or Passport number, Personal Identification Number, Date of birth, Residential address, email address and Telephone number.
- III) In determining who meets the threshold of who a beneficial owner is, the Tenderer must consider a natural person who in relation to the company:
  - (a) holds at least ten percent of the issued shares in the company either directly or indirectly;
  - (b) exercises at least ten percent of the voting rights in the company either directly or indirectly;
  - (c) holds a right, directly or indirectly, to appoint or remove a director of the company; or
  - (d) exercises significant influence or control, directly or indirectly, over the company.
- IV) What is stated to herein above is true to the best of my knowledge, information and belief.

Name of the Tenderer:*[Insert complete name of the Tenderer]_
Name of the person duly authorized to sign the Tender on behalf of the Tenderer:
** [insert complete name of person duly authorized to sign the Tender]
Designation of the person signing the Tender: [insert complete title
of the person signing the Tender]
Signature of the person named above: [insert signature of person
whose name and capacity are shown above]
Date this [insert date of signing] day of [Insert
month], [insert year]

Bidder Official Stamp